DHI GROUP, INC. Form 10-Q November 01, 2018 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

EODM 10 O

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

R QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarter ended September 30, 2018

OR

 $_{\pounds}$ TRANSITION PERIOD PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

FOR THE TRANSITION PERIOD FROM TO

Commission File Number: 001-33584

DHI Group, Inc.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its Charter)

Delaware 20-3179218 (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) Identification No.)

1040 Avenue of the Americas, 8th Floor

New York, New York 10018 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

(212) 725-6550

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90

days. Yes R No £

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T ($\S232.405$ of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes R No £

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See definition of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer £ Accelerated filer £ Non-accelerated filer £

Smaller Reporting Company R Emerging Growth Company £

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. £

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes \pounds No R

As of October 26, 2018, there were 52,890,453 shares of the registrant's common stock, par value \$.01 per share, outstanding.

Table of Contents

DHI GROUP, INC.
TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
PART I	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	C
Item 1.	Unaudited <u>Financial Statements</u> Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2018 and 2017	2
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2018 and 2017	
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the nine month periods ended September 30, 2018 and 2017	
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>23</u>
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	<u>37</u>
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	<u>37</u>
PART II.	OTHER INFORMATION	
	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	<u>38</u>
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	<u>38</u>
Item 2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	<u>38</u>
Item 5.	Other Information	<u>38</u>
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	<u>39</u>
Certifica Certifica	TURES ation of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 ation of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 ation of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 ation of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	
4		

Table of Contents

PART I

ITEM 1. Financial Statements

DHI GROUP, INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(unaudited)

(in thousands, except per share data)

	September 30 2018), December 31, 2017	,
ASSETS	2010	2017	
Current assets			
Cash	\$ 4,659	\$ 12,068	
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$646 and \$1,688	19,080	38,769	
Income taxes receivable	2,284	2,617	
Prepaid and other current assets	7,440	5,086	
Total current assets	33,463	58,540	
Fixed assets, net	14,552	16,147	
Acquired intangible assets, net	39,000	45,737	
Capitalized contract costs	6,313	—	
Goodwill	155,348	170,791	
Deferred income taxes	231	469	
Other assets	2,498	4,034	
Total assets	\$ 251,405	\$ 295,718	
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY	,	, ,	
Current liabilities			
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 19,035	\$ 22,196	
Deferred revenue	55,057	83,646	
Income taxes payable	1,197	1,129	
Total current liabilities	75,289	106,971	
Long-term debt, net	16,596	41,450	
Deferred income taxes	9,667	8,245	
Deferred revenue	1,368	_	
Income taxes payable	_	1,489	
Unrecognized tax benefits	3,241	2,859	
Other long-term liabilities	1,308	2,063	
Total liabilities	107,469	163,077	
Commitments and contingencies (Note 9)			
Stockholders' equity			
Convertible preferred stock, \$.01 par value, authorized 20,000 shares; no shares issued			
and outstanding			
Common stock, \$.01 par value, authorized 240,000; issued 86,545 and 83,125 shares,	866	831	
respectively; outstanding: 53,188 and 50,480 shares, respectively			
Additional paid-in capital	381,878	375,537	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss) (27,330	
Accumulated earnings	68,490	59,776	
Treasury stock, 33,357 and 32,645 shares, respectively) (276,173)	
Total stockholders' equity	143,936	132,641	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 251,405	\$ 295,718	
See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.			

Table of Contents

DHI GROUP, INC. CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (unaudited)

(in thousands, except per share amounts)

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Mont September		
	2018	2017	2018	2017	
Revenues	\$38,917	\$52,424	\$123,583	\$157,014	
Operating expenses:					
Cost of revenues	4,424	7,616	14,330	22,681	
Product development	5,219	6,423	15,811	19,230	
Sales and marketing	13,974	19,988	46,628	59,638	
General and administrative	8,843	9,454	28,012	30,779	
Depreciation	2,540	2,576	7,155	7,703	
Amortization of intangible assets		554	482	1,686	
Impairment of fixed assets		2,226		2,226	
Disposition related and other costs (Note 11)	2,085	1,049	5,214	2,236	
Total operating expenses	37,085	49,886	117,632	146,179	
Gain (loss) on sale of businesses, net (Note 4)	(365)		3,435		
Operating income	1,467	2,538	9,386	10,835	
Interest expense	(335)	(1,173)	(1,370)	(2,777)	
Other expense	(9)	(3)	(42)	(10)	
Income before income taxes	1,123	1,362	7,974	8,048	
Income tax expense	193	304	3,746	3,828	
Net income	\$930	\$1,058	\$4,228	\$4,220	
Basic earnings per share	\$0.02	\$0.02	\$0.09	\$0.09	
Diluted earnings per share	\$0.02	\$0.02	\$0.09	\$0.09	
Weighted-average basic shares outstanding	48,780	48,021	48,589	47,858	
Weighted-average diluted shares outstanding	50,390	48,502	49,707	48,397	
See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.					

Table of Contents

DHI GROUP, INC.
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (unaudited)
(in thousands)

Three Months Nine Months

Ended Ended

September 30, September 30, 2018 2017 2018 2017 \$930 \$1.058 \$4.228 \$4.220

Net income \$930 \$1,058 \$4,228 \$4,220

Foreign currency translation adjustment (894) 1,782 (2,431) 4,653 Total other comprehensive income (loss) (894) 1,782 (2,431) 4,653 Comprehensive income \$36 \$2,840 \$1,797 \$8,873

See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

DHI GROUP, INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(unaudited)
(in thousands)

(III tilousalius)	Nine Mo Ended S 30,	onths eptember
	2018	2017
Cash flows from operating activities:		
Net income	\$4,228	\$4,220
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash flows from operating activities:		
Depreciation	7,155	7,703
Amortization of intangible assets	482	1,686
Deferred income taxes	1,830	(23)
Amortization of deferred financing costs	146	642
Stock based compensation	5,362	6,275
Impairment of fixed assets	_	2,226
Change in unrecognized tax benefits	382	2,358
Gain on sale of businesses, net	(3,435)	_
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Accounts receivable	15,772	10,607
Prepaid expenses and other assets	1,709	(1,041)
Capitalized contract costs	(1,587)	
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(4,180)	(152)
Income taxes receivable/payable	(1,021)	(3,599)
Deferred revenue	(18,622)	
Other, net	469	51
Net cash flows from operating activities	8,690	27,179
Cash flows from (used in) investing activities:		
Net cash received from sale of businesses	17,542	_
Purchases of fixed assets	(6,604)	(10,160)
Purchase of cost method investments		(500)
Net cash flows from (used in) investing activities	10,938	(10,660)
Cash flows used in financing activities:		, , ,
Payments on long-term debt	(30,000)	(17,000)
Proceeds from long-term debt	5,000	_
Payments under stock repurchase plan	(828)	
Proceeds from stock option exercises		403
Purchase of treasury stock related to vested restricted stock	(547)	(1,125)
Net cash flows used in financing activities		(17,722)
Effect of exchange rate changes		302
Net change in cash for the period	(7,409)	
Cash, beginning of period	12,068	22,987
Cash, end of period	\$4,659	
, <u> </u>	. ,	. ,

See accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

<u>Table of Contents</u>
DHI GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements of DHI Group, Inc. ("DHI" or the "Company") have been prepared by the Company pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Certain information and disclosures normally included in annual audited consolidated financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") have been omitted and condensed pursuant to such rules and regulations. In the opinion of the Company's management, all adjustments (consisting of only normal and recurring accruals) have been made to present fairly the financial position, results of operations and cash flows of the Company for the periods presented. Although the Company believes that the disclosures are adequate to make the information presented not misleading, these financial statements should be read in conjunction with the Company's audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2017 included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017 (the "Annual Report on Form 10-K"). Operating results for the nine month period ended September 30, 2018 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be achieved for the full year. Preparation of the condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the condensed consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the period. Management believes the most complex and sensitive judgments, because of their significance to the condensed consolidated financial statements, result primarily from the need to make estimates about the effects of matters that are inherently uncertain. Actual results could differ materially from management's estimates reported in the condensed consolidated financial statements and footnotes thereto. There have been no significant changes in the Company's assumptions regarding critical accounting estimates during the nine month period ended September 30, 2018.

2. NEW ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

In May 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (the "FASB") issued ASU No. 2014-09 ("Topic 606"), Revenue from Contracts with Customers. Topic 606 supersedes the revenue recognition requirements in Accounting Standards Codification Topic 605, Revenue Recognition, and requires entities to measure and recognize revenue and the related cash flows it expects to be entitled for the transfer of promised goods or services to customers and requires an entity to recognize the incremental costs of obtaining a contract with a customer as an asset if the entity expects to recover those costs over time. Topic 606 became effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017. Topic 606 provides companies with two implementation methods. Companies can choose to apply the standard retrospectively to each prior reporting period presented (full retrospective application) or retrospectively with the cumulative effect of initially applying the standard as an adjustment to the opening balance of retained earnings of the annual reporting period that include the date of initial application (modified retrospective application). The Company has chosen the modified retrospective application method and has implemented Topic 606 effective January 1, 2018. The Company has determined that the January 1, 2018 cumulative effect to its revenue streams was an increase of approximately \$0.2 million to deferred revenues, and the cumulative effect to its contract acquisition costs was an increase to contract acquisition cost assets of approximately \$6.1 million, with a net after tax increase to retained earnings of approximately \$4.5 million. The cumulative impact on contract acquisition costs was computed based on contracts in force as of December 31, 2017 using average commission rates on both new business sales to be amortized over approximately two years and the remaining sales contracts to be amortized over approximately one year. See Note 3 to the Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

In January 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-01, Financial Instruments - Overall (Subtopic 825-10): Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities. The new standard aims to improve existing U.S. GAAP and will change certain aspects of accounting for equity investments, financial instruments, financial liabilities,

and the presentation and related disclosures. The updated standard becomes effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2017, including interim periods within those fiscal years. The Company adopted the new standard in the first quarter of 2018, and has determined the adoption did not have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases. The new standard has requirements on how to account for leases by both the lessee and the lessor and adds clarification for what constitutes a lease, among other items. The updated standard becomes effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018 and interim periods the following year, with early adoption permitted. The new standard must be applied using a modified retrospective transition. In July 2018, the FASB issued updated guidance which allows an additional transition method to adopt the new standard at the adoption date, as compared to the beginning of the earliest period presented, and recognize a cumulative-effect adjustment to the beginning balance of retained earnings in the

<u>Table of Contents</u>
DHI GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

period of adoption. The Company expects to elect this transition method at the adoption date of January 1, 2019. The Company is currently finalizing its lease portfolio analysis to determine the impact to its consolidated financial statements. Adoption of this standard will result in a right-of-use asset and a related lease liability being established to reflect the present value of the future lease payments of the lease. The Company is implementing processes and tools to assist in the ongoing lease data collection and analysis, and updating accounting policies and internal controls that would be impacted by the new guidance, to ensure readiness for adoption in the first quarter of 2019.

In August 2018, the FASB issued ASU No. 2018-15, Intangibles-Goodwill and Other-Internal-Use Software: Customer's Accounting for Implementation Costs Incurred in a Cloud Computing Arrangement that is a Service Contract. The new standard requires entities that are customers in cloud computing arrangements to defer implementation costs if they would be capitalized by the entity in software licensing arrangements under the internal-use software guidance. ASU No. 2018-15 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019 and interim periods within those years and early adoption is permitted. The amendments allow either a retrospective or prospective approach to all implementation costs incurred after adoption. The Company is evaluating the expected impact of this standard on its consolidated financial statements.

3. REVENUE RECOGNITION

On January 1, 2018, we adopted Topic 606 applying the modified retrospective method to all contracts that were not completed as of January 1, 2018. Results for reporting periods beginning after January 1, 2018 will be presented under Topic 606, while prior period amounts will not be adjusted and will continue to be reported under the accounting standards in effect for the period presented.

We recorded a net increase to opening retained earnings of \$4.5 million as of January 1, 2018 due to the cumulative impact of adopting Topic 606.

Changes in accounting policies as a result of adopting Topic 606 and nature of goods

The Company recognizes revenue when control of the promised goods or services is transferred to our customers at an amount that reflects the consideration to which we expect to receive in exchange for those goods or services. Revenue is recognized net of customer discounts ratably over the service period. Customer billings delivered in advance of services being rendered are recorded as deferred revenue and recognized over the service period. The Company generates revenue from the following sources:

Recruitment packages. Recruitment package revenues are derived from the sale to recruiters and employers of a combination of job postings and access to a searchable database of candidates on the Dice, ClearanceJobs, eFinancialCareers, and Rigzone (sold the RigLogix portion of the Rigzone business on February 20, 2018 and transferred majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business to Rigzone management on August 31, 2018) websites. Certain of the Company's arrangements include multiple performance obligations, which primarily consists of the ability to post jobs and access to a searchable database of candidates. The Company determines the units of accounting for multiple performance obligations in accordance with Topic 606. Specifically, the Company considers a performance obligation as a separate unit of accounting if it has value to the customer on a standalone basis. The Company's arrangements do not include a general right of return. Services to customers buying a package of available job postings and access to the database are delivered over the same period and revenue is recognized ratably over the length of the underlying contract, typically from one to twelve months. The separation of the package into two deliverables results in no change in revenue recognition since delivery of the two services occurs over the same time

period.

Advertising revenue. Advertising revenue is recognized over the period in which the advertisements are displayed on the websites or at the time a promotional e-mail is sent out to the audience.

Classified revenue. Classified job posting revenues are derived from the sale of job postings to recruiters and employers. A job posting is the ability to list a job on the website for a specified time period. Revenue from the sale of classified job postings is recognized ratably over the length of the contract or the period of actual usage.

Data services revenue. Access to the Company's database of energy industry data is provided to customers for a fee. Data services revenue is recognized ratably over the length of the underlying contract, typically from one to twelve months. The data services business, called RigLogix, was sold on February 20, 2018.

Career fair and recruitment event booth rentals. Career fair and recruitment event revenues are derived from renting booth space to recruiters and employers. Revenue from these sales are recognized when the career fair or recruitment event is held.

Table of Contents

DHI GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Disaggregation of revenue

Our brands serve various economic professions, such as technology, financial, hospitality (the Heareers business was sold on May 22, 2018), and energy (sold the RigLogix portion of the Rigzone business on February 20, 2018 and transferred majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business to Rigzone management on August 31, 2018). The following table provides information about disaggregated revenue by brand and includes a reconciliation of the disaggregated revenue with reportable segments (in thousands):

	Three Months Ended			Nine Months Ended			
	September 30, 2018			Septembe	er 30, 2018	3	
	Tech-Fo	Corporate cused & Other	Total	Tech-Foo	Corporate cused & Other	Total	
Dice	\$23,715	i\$ —	\$23,715	\$70,486	\$ —	\$70,486	
ClearanceJobs	5,422	_	5,422	15,359	_	15,359	
Dice Europe (2)	461	_	461	3,008	_	3,008	
eFinancial Careers	8,388	_	8,388	25,418	_	25,418	
Heareers (1)		_	_	_	5,329	5,329	
Rigzone (1)	_	931	931	_	3,771	3,771	
BioSpace (1)		_	_	_	212	212	
Total	\$37,986	\$ 931	\$38,917	\$114,271	\$ 9,312	\$123,583	

(1) The Company sold the RigLogix portion of the Rigzone business on February 20, 2018 and transferred majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business to Rigzone management on August 31, 2018. Heareers was sold on May 22, 2018 and the Company transferred majority ownership of BioSpace to BioSpace management on January 31, 2018.

(2) The Company ceased Dice Europe operations on August 31, 2018.

Revenue for periods ending prior to January 1, 2018 have not been presented under Topic 606.

Contract Balances

The following table provides information about opening and closing balances of receivables and contract liabilities from contracts with customers as required under Topic 606 (in thousands):

	As of	As of
	September	January
	30, 2018	1, 2018
Receivables	\$ 19,080	\$38,769
Short-term contract liabilities (deferred revenue)	55,057	83,810
Long-term contract liabilities (deferred revenue)	1,368	_

We receive payments from customers based upon contractual billing schedules; accounts receivable is recorded when customers are invoiced per the contractual billings schedules. As the Company's standard payment terms are less than one year, the Company elected the practical expedient, where applicable. As a result, the Company did not consider

the effects of a significant financing component. Contract liabilities include customer billings delivered in advance of performance under the contract, and associated revenue is realized when services are rendered under the contract.

Receivables increase due to customer billings and decrease by cash collected from customers along with business divestitures. Included in January 1, 2018 is \$4.4 million of receivables related to businesses divested during the nine months ended September 30, 2018. Contract liabilities increase due to customer billings and are decreased as performance obligations are satisfied under the contracts. Included in January 1, 2018 is \$8.4 million of short-term contract liabilities related to the businesses divested during the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, the Company recognized the following revenues as a result of changes in the contract liability balances in the respective periods (in thousands):

<u>Table of Contents</u> DHI GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Three Months Ended September 30, 2018 Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018

Revenue

recognized in the period from: Amounts included in the contract

liability at the \$ 28,933 \$ 69,897

beginning of the

period

Transaction price allocated to the remaining performance obligations

Under the guidance of Topic 606, the following table includes estimated revenue expected to be recognized in the future related to performance obligations that are unsatisfied or partially unsatisfied at the end of the reporting period (in thousands):

Remainder of 2018 2020 Total

Tech-focused\$ 27,991 \$27,872 \$562 \$56,425

Contract acquisition costs

In connection with the adoption of Topic 606, we are required to capitalize certain contract acquisition costs consisting primarily of commissions paid when contracts are signed. As allowed for by the practical expedient, the Company is using a portfolio approach for contract acquisition costs, which allows the new revenue guidance to be applied to a portfolio of contracts with similar characteristics. As a result, the Company has applied the portfolio approach to new business contracts and recurring or remaining business contracts. The Company reasonably expects that the effects of applying the portfolio approach would not differ materially from applying Topic 606 at the individual contract level. As of January 1, 2018, the date we adopted Topic 606, we capitalized \$6.1 million in contract acquisition costs related to contracts that were not completed. The cumulative effect for contract acquisition costs was computed based on contracts in force as of December 31, 2017 using the average commission rates on both new business sales contracts, to be amortized over approximately two years, and the remaining sales contracts to be amortized over approximately one year. For costs incurred to obtain new business sales contracts, we will record these costs over an average customer life, which was determined using customer renewal rates; for the remaining sales contracts, we will record these costs over the weighted average contract term. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, the Company recorded \$2.7 million and \$7.5 million of expense, respectively, related to the amortization of contract acquisition costs and there was no impairment loss incurred. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, \$0.3 million and \$1.2 million of contract acquisition costs were removed, respectively, due to the sale of BioSpace and RigLogix in the first quarter of 2018, the sale of Harreers in the second quarter of 2018, and the transfer of majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business to Rigzone management in the third quarter of 2018.

In accordance with Topic 606, the impact of adoption to our condensed consolidated statements of operations was as follows:

Three Months Ended September 30, 2018

(in thousands, exaspt pareported share amounts)	Balance Without Adoption of Topic 606	Effect of Change- Higher (Lower)
R\$3 2 9947	\$38,917	\$—
Operating \$37,085 expenses	\$36,914	\$ 171
Loss on sas(365) of business Operating income Net 1,467 income Net 1,30 income	\$(63) \$1,940 \$1,285	\$ 302 \$ (473) \$ (355)
earnings \$0.02 per share	\$0.03	\$ (0.01)
Diluted earnings \$0.02 per share	\$0.03	\$(0.01)

Table of Contents

DHI GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018						
(in thousands, exaspt pare example of the control o	Balance Without Adoption of Topic 606	Effect of Change- Higher (Lower)				
R\$\lange\day583	\$123,545	\$38				
Operating \$117,632 expenses	\$119,058	\$(1,426)				
Gain						
on sa\$2,435 of	\$4,634	\$(1,199)				
businesses						
Operating \$9,386 income	\$9,121	\$265				
Net \$4,228 income	\$4,029	\$199				
Basic						
earnings \$0.09 per	\$0.08	\$0.01				
share Diluted						
earnings \$0.09 per	\$0.08	\$0.01				
share						
In accordan	oo with To	nic 606 th				

In accordance with Topic 606, the impact of adoption to our condensed consolidated balance sheets was as follows:

	As of September 30, 2018				
		Balance			
	As	Without			
(in thousands)	Reported		Change-Higher		
		of Topic 606	(Lower)		
ASSETS					
Capitalized contract costs	\$6,313	\$ —	\$ 6,313		
Total assets	\$251,405	\$245,092	\$ 6,313		
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY	•				
Deferred revenue	\$55,057	\$55,095	\$ (38)		
Deferred income taxes	\$9,667	\$8,001	\$ 1,666		

Total liabilities	\$107,469	\$105,841	\$ 1,628
Stockholders equity			
Accumulated earnings	\$68,490	\$63,805	\$ 4,685
Total stockholders' equity	\$143,936	\$139,251	\$ 4,685
Total liabilities & stockholders' equity	\$251,405	\$245,092	\$ 6,313

In accordance with Topic 606, the impact of adoption to our condensed consolidated statements of cash flows was as follows:

	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018),
	As Reported	Balance Without Adoption of Topic 606	Effect of Change-Hig (Lower)	gher
Cash flows from operating activities:				
Net income	\$4,228	\$4,029	\$ 199	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash flows from operating activities	s:			
Deferred income taxes	\$1,830	\$1,603	\$ 227	
Gain on sale of businesses, net	\$(3,435)	\$(4,634)	\$ 1,199	
Capitalized contract costs	\$(1,587)	\$—	\$ (1,587)
Deferred revenue	\$(18,622)	\$(18,584)	\$ (38)
Net cash flows from operating activities	\$8,690	\$8,690	\$ —	

<u>Table of Contents</u>
DHI GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4. SALE OF BUSINESSES

The Company transferred a majority ownership of the Rigzone business to Rigzone management on August 31, 2018. The Company retained a 40% common share interest in Rigzone. The Company incurred approximately \$0.4 million in selling costs and recognized a \$0.4 million loss on sale in the third quarter of 2018.

The Company sold the Heareers business on May 22, 2018 for \$16.5 million and incurred approximately \$1.5 million in selling costs, with \$1.7 million of the purchase price placed in escrow (recorded in prepaid and other current assets), to be released twelve months after the closing date, subject to the terms and conditions of the transaction agreement, including certain contingencies. Additionally, the Company recorded a receivable of \$0.2 million (recorded in prepaid and other current assets) related to working capital to be released four months after the closing date, subject to the terms and conditions of the transaction agreement. As of September 30, 2018, working capital had not been finalized. Net cash proceeds of \$14.0 million were received on the date of sale of Heareers. As a result of the sale, a \$0.8 million loss was recognized in the second quarter of 2018.

The Company sold the RigLogix portion of the Rigzone business on February 20, 2018 for \$4.2 million and incurred approximately \$0.6 million in selling costs. \$0.4 million of the purchase price was placed in escrow (recorded in prepaid and other current assets) and will be released twelve months after the closing date, subject to the terms and conditions of the transaction agreement. As a result of the sale, a \$4.6 million gain was recognized in the first quarter of 2018. The gain on sale exceeded net proceeds as liabilities transferred in the transaction exceeded assets, primarily due to deferred revenues of \$1.2 million.

The Company transferred a majority ownership of the BioSpace business to BioSpace management on January 31, 2018. The Company retained a preferred share interest in BioSpace, Inc., representing a 20% diluted interest. The Company incurred approximately \$0.3 million in selling costs and recognized a \$0.1 million gain on sale in the first quarter of 2018.

The Company sold the Health eCareers business on December 4, 2017 for \$15 million, with \$1.5 million of the purchase price placed in escrow (recorded in prepaid and other current assets), to be released eighteen months after the closing date, subject to the terms and conditions of the transaction agreement.

5. FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

The FASB ASC topic on Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and requires certain disclosures for each major asset and liability category measured at fair value on either a recurring or nonrecurring basis. As a basis for considering assumptions, a three-tier fair value hierarchy is used, which prioritizes the inputs used in measuring fair value as follows:

Level 1 – Quoted prices for identical instruments in active markets.

Level 2 – Quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active and model-derived valuations, in which all significant inputs are observable in active markets.

Level 3 – Unobservable inputs in which there is little or no market data, which require the reporting entity to develop its own assumptions.

The carrying amounts reported in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets for cash, accounts receivable, other assets, accounts payable and accrued expenses and long-term debt approximate their fair values. The fair value of the long-term debt was estimated using present value techniques and market based interest rates and credit spreads. The estimated fair value of long-term debt is based on Level 2 inputs.

Certain assets and liabilities are measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis. These assets include investments (included in other assets), goodwill and intangible assets which result as acquisitions occur. Items valued using such

internally generated valuation techniques are classified according to the lowest level input or value driver that is significant to the valuation. Thus, an item may be classified in Level 3 even though there may be some significant inputs that are readily observable. Such instruments are not measured at fair value on an ongoing basis but are subject to fair value adjustments in certain circumstances, for example, when there is evidence of impairment.

6. INVESTMENTS

During 2017, the Company purchased preferred stock representing an additional 2.3% interest in the fully diluted shares of a leading tech skills assessment company for \$0.5 million, which brought the Company's total interest to 10.0%. As of September 30, 2018, it was not practicable to estimate the fair value of the preferred stock as the shares are not traded. The investment is

<u>Table of Contents</u>
DHI GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

carried at its original cost of \$2.0 million, which is included in the other assets section of the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.

On January 31, 2018, the Company transferred a majority ownership of the BioSpace business to BioSpace management with zero proceeds received from the transfer. The Company retained a 20% preferred share interest in the BioSpace business. The fair value of the investment was estimated to be zero at the time of the transfer. As of September 30, 2018, it was not practicable to estimate the fair value of the preferred stock investment as the shares are not traded. The investment is recorded at cost, which is zero. Upon a liquidation, sale or change in control of BioSpace within five years of January 31, 2018, the Company has the right to the first \$1.0 million of proceeds or the option to convert its 20% preferred stock interest to a 20% common stock interest. On January 31, 2023, the 20% preferred share interest will convert to a 20% common share interest.

On August 31, 2018, the Company transferred a majority ownership of the Rigzone business to Rigzone management, while retaining a 40% common share interest, with zero proceeds received from the transfer. The Company has agreed to provide \$0.4 million of funding to the Rigzone business, which is recorded in accounts payable and accrued expenses on the condensed consolidated balance sheets. The Company has no further funding requirements to the Rigzone business. The Company has evaluated the 40% common share interest in the Rigzone business and has determined the investment meets the definition and criteria of a variable interest entity ("VIE"). The Company evaluated the VIE and determined that the Company does not have a controlling financial interest in the VIE, as the Company does not have the power to direct the activities of the VIE that most significantly impact the VIE's economic performance. The common share interest is being accounted for under the equity method of accounting as the Company has the ability to exercise significant influence over Rigzone. The investment is recorded at cost, which was zero at September 30, 2018.

Rigzone is a website dedicated to delivering online content, data, and career services in the oil and gas industry in North America, Europe, the Middle East, and Asia Pacific. Oil and gas companies, as well as companies that serve the energy industry, use Rigzone to find talent for roles such as petroleum engineers, sales professionals with energy industry expertise and skilled tradesmen.

7. ACQUIRED INTANGIBLE ASSETS, NET

As a result of the sale of Hcareers (sold May 22, 2018), the Company disposed of all its remaining unamortized acquired intangible assets. Acquired intangible assets disposed of in conjunction with the sale had costs of \$12.9 million and accumulated amortization of \$6.7 million. Therefore, as of September 30, 2018, the net value of all finite-lived assets was zero.

Below is a summary of the major acquired intangible assets (in thousands) as of December 31, 2017:

	Total Cost	Accumulated Amortization	•		Acquired Intangible Assets, Net
Technology	\$4,561	\$ (3,930	\$ (631)	\$ —
Trademarks and brand names—Die	පි9,000		_		39,000
Trademarks and brand names—Oth	netr1,103	(7,260	(2,185)	1,658
Customer lists	12,887	(5,696	(2,112)	5,079
Candidate and content database	8,857	(8,354	(503)	_
Acquired intangible assets, net	\$76,408	\$ (25,240	\$ (5,431)	\$ 45,737

As of September 30, 2018, the Company had an indefinite-lived asset of \$39.0 million related to the Dice trademark and brand name. The Company evaluates the indefinite-lived asset for impairment on an annual basis. No impairment has been recorded during the three or nine month periods ended September 30, 2018. The Company is currently performing its annual impairment testing analysis as of October 1, 2018.

We determine whether the carrying value of recorded indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets is impaired on an annual basis or more frequently if indicators of potential impairment exist. The impairment review process compares the fair value of the indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets to its carrying value. If the carrying value exceeds the fair value, an impairment loss is recorded. The impairment test performed as of October 1, 2017 resulted in the fair value of the Dice trademark and brand name exceeding the carrying value by 4%.

<u>Table of Contents</u>
DHI GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Revenues attributable to the Dice trademarks and brand name have declined due to competition in the technology recruiting market, challenges in developing and introducing new products and product enhancements to the market, and the Company's ability to attribute value delivered to customers. Revenues related to the Dice trademark and brand name, excluding Dice Europe, which ceased operations on August 31, 2018, declined 13% and 5% for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. As of September 30, 2018, revenue projections for the year ending December 31, 2018 include a 7% decline, demonstrating anticipated improvement to the rate of decline experienced in the year ended December 31, 2017. The rate of revenue decline during the year ending December 31, 2018 has consistently decreased with the first quarter declining 11%, the second quarter declining 8%, the third quarter declining 6%, and the fourth quarter projected to decline approximately 4%. Projections for the year ending December 31, 2019 are expected to decline approximately 1% and then grow in the subsequent years. The Company's ability to achieve these revenue projections may be impacted by, among other things, the factors noted above that have contributed to the decline in recent periods. Projected future cash flows attributable to the Dice trademark and brand name declined as a result of the lower projected revenue, as well as increased spending focused on new and enhanced products and marketing campaigns. Operating expenses, excluding amortization expense, impairment charges and disposition related and other costs in the projections are expected to remain approximately consistent for the year ending December 31, 2018 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2017 and then increase at levels that allow for modest operating margin improvements. The Company utilized a relief from royalty rate method to value the Dice trademarks and brand name using a royalty rate of 5.0%.

The determination of whether or not indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets have become impaired involves a significant level of judgment in the assumptions underlying the approach used to determine the value of the indefinite-lived acquired intangible assets. Fair values are determined using a profit allocation methodology which estimates the value of the trademark and brand name by capitalizing the profits saved because the company owns the asset. We consider factors such as historical performance, anticipated market conditions, operating expense trends and capital expenditure requirements. Changes in our strategy and/or market conditions could significantly impact these judgments and require adjustments to recorded amounts of intangible assets.

8. INDEBTEDNESS

Credit Agreement—The Company, together with Dice, Inc. (a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company) and its wholly-owned subsidiary, Dice Career Solutions, Inc. (collectively, the "Borrowers"), maintains an Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Credit Agreement"), which matures in November 2020. The Credit Agreement, when entered into during November 2015, provided for a revolving loan facility of \$250.0 million, which was subsequently reduced to \$150.0 million in August 2017, as permitted under the Credit Agreement.

Borrowings under the Credit Agreement bear interest, at the Company's option, at a LIBOR rate or a base rate plus a margin. The margin ranges from 1.75% to 2.50% on LIBOR loans and 0.75% to 1.50% on base rate loans, determined by the Company's most recent consolidated leverage ratio. The facility may be prepaid at any time without penalty. The Credit Agreement contains various customary affirmative and negative covenants and also contains certain financial covenants, including a consolidated leverage ratio and a consolidated interest coverage ratio. Borrowings are allowed under the Credit Agreement to the extent the consolidated leverage ratio, calculated on a pro forma basis, is equal to or less than 3.0 to 1.0. Negative covenants include restrictions on incurring certain liens; making certain payments, such as stock repurchases and dividend payments; making certain investments; making certain acquisitions; making certain dispositions; and incurring additional indebtedness. Restricted payments are allowed under the Credit Agreement to the extent the consolidated leverage ratio, calculated on a pro forma basis, is equal to or less than 2.0 to 1.0, plus an additional \$5.0 million of restricted payments. The Credit Agreement also provides that the payment of obligations may be accelerated upon the occurrence of customary events of default, including, but not limited to, non-payment, change of control, or insolvency. As of September 30, 2018, the Company was in compliance with all

of the financial covenants under the Credit Agreement.

The obligations under the Credit Agreement are guaranteed by two of the Company's wholly-owned subsidiaries, eFinancialCareers, Inc. and Targeted Job Fairs, Inc. and secured by substantially all of the assets of the Borrowers and the guarantors and stock pledges from certain of the Company's foreign subsidiaries.

Table of Contents

DHI GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The amounts borrowed as of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017 are as follows (dollars in thousands):

The amounts boffowed as of September 50, 2016 and December 51, 2017 are as follow	/s (donais ii	uic	usanus).	
	September	30,	December	31,
	2018		2017	
Amounts borrowed:				
Revolving credit facility	\$ 17,000		\$42,000	
Less: deferred financing costs, net of accumulated amortization of \$1,674 and \$1,529	(404)	(550)
Total borrowed	\$ 16,596	•	\$41,450	
Available to be borrowed under revolving facility, subject to certain limitations	\$ 133,000		\$ 108,000	
Interest rates:				
LIBOR rate loans:				
Interest margin	1.75	%	2.25	%
Actual interest rates	3.88	%	3.88	%
There are no scheduled payments until maturity of the Credit Agreement in November	2020.			

9. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Leases

The Company leases equipment and office space under operating leases expiring at various dates through December 2026. Future minimum lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases as of September 30, 2018 are as follows (in thousands):

2019 3,64 2020 3,07 2021 2,51 2022 2,23 2023 and thereafter 6,54 Total minimum payments \$19,	13
2021 2,51 2022 2,23 2023 and thereafter 6,54	6
2022 2,23 2023 and thereafter 6,54	8
2023 and thereafter 6,54	2
•	1
Total minimum payments \$19.	3
1 o turi 111111111111111111111111111111111111	023

Rent expense was \$0.7 million and \$3.0 million for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2018, respectively, and \$1.2 million and \$3.6 million for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2017, respectively, and is included in General and Administrative expense in the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.

Litigation

The Company is subject to various claims from taxing authorities, lawsuits and other complaints arising in the ordinary course of business. The Company records provisions for losses when claims become probable and the amounts are reasonably estimable. Although the outcome of these legal matters, except as described below and recorded in the condensed consolidated financial statements, cannot be determined, it is the opinion of management that the final resolution of these matters will not have a material effect on the Company's financial condition, operations or liquidity.

During the first quarter of 2018, the Company recorded a \$1.0 million liability related to a class action lawsuit regarding the applicability of provisions of the Fair Credit Reporting Act (the "FCRA") to one of our products. The recorded liability reflects a tentative settlement, which upon execution and final approval by the court, will resolve all remaining claims subject to the lawsuit. The lawsuit was brought by Ian Douglas, individually, as a representative of the class and on behalf of the general public, against DHI Group, Inc. and Dice Inc. asserting six claims under the FCRA that the Company's Open Web profiles are "consumer reports" and Dice is a "consumer reporting agency" under the

FCRA, including claims pursuant to the private right of action in 15 U.S.C. Section 1681n for alleged willful violations of the FCRA. The action was originally filed in a federal district court on July 26, 2017, but as a part of the settlement process, the action has been re-filed and is pending in the Superior Court of Santa Clara County, California (Case No. 18CV331732).

Table of Contents

DHI GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Tax Contingencies

The Company operates in a number of tax jurisdictions and is routinely subject to examinations by various tax authorities with respect to income taxes and indirect taxes. The determination of the Company's worldwide provision for taxes requires judgment and estimation. The Company has reserved for potential examination adjustments to our provision for income taxes and accrual of indirect taxes in amounts which the Company believes are reasonable.

10. EQUITY TRANSACTIONS

Stock Repurchase Plans—In May 2018, the Board of Directors authorized a stock repurchase program that permits the purchase of up to \$7 million of the Company's common stock through May 2019. Under the plan, management has discretion in determining the conditions under which shares may be purchased from time to time.

During the quarter ended September 30, 2018 purchases of the Company's common stock pursuant to the Stock Repurchase Plan was as follows:

Total

Number

Average Price Paid Approximate Dollar Value of per Share Shares Purchased Approximate Dollar Value of Purchased Under the Plans or Programs

Shares

Purchased

347.280 \$2.08 \$714.642 \$6.183.521

During the nine month period ended September 30, 2018, purchases of the Company's common stock pursuant to the Stock Repurchase Plan was as follows:

Total

Number of Average Price Paid Approximate Dollar Value of Shares Purchased Approximate Dollar Value of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs

Purchased

402,297 \$1.79 \$808,433 \$6,183,521 There were 10,500 unsettled share repurchases as of September 30, 2018.

Unclaimed Shareholder Liability - Prior to the third quarter of 2018, other long-term liabilities included \$1.0 million due to former shareholders of the Company under a Joint Plan of Reorganization that was agreed to by the Company and two of its creditors, and confirmed by the U.S. Bankruptcy Court of the Southern District Court of New York on June 24, 2003. During the three-month period ending September 30, 2018, the Company concluded the amounts owed were no longer due and payable and further, the amounts owed represent additional equity of the Company. Accordingly, the Company reclassified \$1.0 million from other long-term liabilities to additional paid-in capital during the quarter.

11. DISPOSITION RELATED AND OTHER COSTS

In May 2017, the Company announced plans to divest a number of its non-tech businesses to achieve greater focus and resource allocation toward its core tech-focused business. The planned divestitures include: Health eCareers (sold December 4, 2017), BioSpace (transferred majority ownership to BioSpace management on January 31, 2018), Hcareers (sold May 22, 2018), and Rigzone (sold the RigLogix portion of the Rigzone business on February 20, 2018 and transferred majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business to Rigzone management on August 31, 2018). Additionally, the Company ceased the Dice Europe operations on August 31, 2018. In connection with the planned divestitures and focus on the tech business, the Company incurred certain severance, reorganization, and other related costs to further these strategic objectives.

The following table displays a roll forward of the disposition related and other costs and related liability balances (in thousands):

Three Months Ended September 30, 2018	Accrual at June 30, 2018	Expense	Cash Payments	Accrual at September 30, 2018	
Severance and retention	\$1,522	\$ 932	\$ (711)	\$ 1,743	
Professional fees and other costs	451	508	(557)	402	
Lease exit costs	259	645	(308)	596	
Total disposition related and other costs	\$2,232	\$ 2,085	\$(1,576)	\$ 2,741	
Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018	Accrual December 31, 2017	er Expen	se Cash Paymen	Non-cash its Impairment	Accrual at September 30, 2018
Severance and retention	\$ 1,237		2 \$ (2,196	5)\$—	\$ 1,743
Professional fees and other costs	825	1,440	(1,863) —	402
Lease exit and related asset impairment		1,072	(308) (168	596
Total disposition related and other costs	\$ 2,062	\$ 5,21	4 \$ (4,367	') \$ (168)	\$ 2,741
Three Months Ended September 30, 2017	Accrual at June 30, 2017	Expense	Cash Payments	Accrual at September 30, 2017	
Severance and retention Professional fees and other costs Total disposition related and other costs	\$ 853 70 \$ 923	\$ 676 373 \$ 1,049	\$ (844) (179) \$ (1,023)	\$ 685 264 \$ 949	

<u>Table of Contents</u> DHI GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Accrual a	t	Cash	Accrual at
Nine Months Ended September 30, 2017	December	r Expense	Payments	September
•	31, 2016	•	Payments	30, 2017
Severance and retention	\$	_\$ 1,793	\$(1,108)	\$ 685
Professional fees and other costs	_	443	(179)	264
Total disposition related and other costs	\$	- \$ 2,236	\$(1,287)	\$ 949
12. STOCK BASED COMPENSATION	N			

Under the 2012 Omnibus Equity Award Plan, the Company has granted stock options, restricted stock and Performance-Based Restricted Stock Units ("PSUs") to certain employees and directors. Beginning January 1, 2017, as a result of ASU No. 2016-09, the Company recorded expense based upon the number of awards outstanding with no estimate for forfeitures, which are recorded as they occur.

The Company recorded total stock based compensation expense of \$1.3 million and \$5.4 million during the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2018, respectively, and \$1.7 million and \$6.3 million during the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2017, respectively. At September 30, 2018, there was \$8.9 million of unrecognized compensation expense related to unvested awards, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of approximately 1.5 years.

During the three months ended June 30, 2018, the Company granted 1,750,000 shares of restricted stock as an Inducement Grant Under NYSE Rule 303A.08 in connection with the employment agreement for the Company's new Chief Executive Officer. The Chief Executive Officer is also entitled to an award of 750,000 performance based restricted stock units, which will be made in accordance with a performance-based restricted stock unit program created by the Company.

Restricted Stock—Restricted stock is granted to employees of the Company and its subsidiaries, and to non-employee members of the Company's Board. These shares are part of the compensation plan for services provided by the employees or Board members. The closing price of the Company's stock on the date of grant is used to determine the fair value of the grants. The expense related to the restricted stock grants is recorded over the vesting period. There was no cash flow impact resulting from the grants.

The restricted stock vests in various increments on the anniversaries of each grant, subject to the recipient's continued employment or service through each applicable vesting date. Vesting occurs over one year for Board members and over two to four years for employees.

A summary of the status of restricted stock awards as of September 30, 2018 and 2017 and the changes during the periods then ended is presented below:

	Three Mon	ths Ended	Three Months End		
	September	30, 2018	September	30, 2017	
		Weighted-		Weighted-	
	Shares !	Average		Average	
		Fair	Charac	Fair	
		Shares	Value at	Shares	Value at
		Grant		Grant	
	Date			Date	
Non-vested at beginning of the period	4,896,447	\$ 2.48	2,417,300	\$ 6.38	
Granted	7,440	\$ 2.05	38,000	\$ 2.80	
Forfeited	(180,000)	\$ 3.63	(183,375)	\$ 6.71	
Vested	(118,690)	\$ 2.92	(35,125)	\$ 8.93	
Non-vested at end of period	4,605,197	\$ 2.41	2,236,800	\$ 6.25	

<u>Table of Contents</u> DHI GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Nine Months Ended		Nine Months Ende		
	September 3	30, 2018	September	30, 2017	
		Weighted-		Weighted-	
	Shares	Average		Average	
		Fair	Shares	Fair	
		Value at	Silares	Value at	
	Grant			Grant	
		Date		Date	
Non-vested at beginning of the period	1 2,393,257	\$ 5.48	2,226,375	\$ 7.87	
Granted	3,770,440	\$ 1.68	1,262,500	\$ 4.72	
Forfeited	(350,375)	\$ 4.25	(438,000)	\$ 6.87	
Vested	(1,208,125)	\$ 5.73	(814,075)	\$ 7.98	
Non-vested at end of period	4.605.197	\$ 2.41	2,236,800	\$ 6.25	

PSUs—PSUs are granted to employees of the Company and its subsidiaries. These shares are part of the compensation plan for services provided by the employees. The expense related to the PSUs is recorded over the vesting period. These shares will vest on the dates the Compensation Committee certifies the Company's achievement of stock price performance relative to the Russell 2000 Index, provided that the recipient remains employed through such date. Performance will be measured over three separate measurement periods: a one-year measurement period, a two-year measurement period and a three-year measurement period. For performance periods one and two, vesting is not to exceed total grant divided by three. For performance period three, vesting is no less than zero and no greater than 150% of initial grant less shares vested in performance periods one and two. There was no cash flow impact resulting from the grants. There were no PSUs granted during the nine months ended September 30, 2018.

The fair value of PSUs granted during the nine months ended September 30, 2017 is measured using the Monte Carlo pricing model using the following assumptions:

Weighted average fair value of PSUs granted	\$5.38
Dividend yield of DHI Group, Inc. stock	<u></u> %
Dividend yield of Russell 2000 Index	1.4%
Risk free interest rate	1.5%
Volatility of DHI Group, Inc. stock	41.0%
Volatility of Russell 2000 Index	16.7%

A summary of the status of PSUs as of September 30, 2018 and 2017 and the changes during the periods then ended is presented below:

	Ended September		Three Months		
			Ended Se	ptember	
			30, 2017		
	Shares	Weighted-		Weighted-	
		Average		Average	
		Charas	Fair	Shares	Fair
		Value at	Shares	Value at	
		Grant		Grant	
		Date		Date	
Non-vested at beginning of the period	505,000	\$ 6.24	890,838	\$ 6.92	
Forfeited	_	\$ —	(84,167)	\$ 6.86	
Non-vested at end of period	505,000	\$ 6.24	806,671	\$ 6.93	

<u>Table of Contents</u> DHI GROUP, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Nine Mon	ths Ended	Nine Mon	ths Ended
September	30, 2018	September	30, 2017
	Weighted-		Weighted-
Shares	Average		Average
	Fair	Charac	Fair
	Value at	Silaies	Value at
	Grant		Grant
	Date		Date
760,003	\$ 6.92	580,004	\$ 8.02
	\$ —	397,500	\$ 5.38
(255,003)	\$ 8.27	(170,833)	\$ 7.04
505,000	\$ 6.24	806,671	\$ 6.93
	September Shares 760,003 — (255,003)	Shares	September 30, 2018

Stock Options—The fair value of each option grant is estimated using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model using the weighted-average assumptions in the table below. This valuation model requires the Company to make assumptions and judgments about the variables used in the calculation, including the fair value of the Company's common stock, the expected life (the period of time that the options granted are expected to be outstanding), the volatility of the Company's common stock, a risk-free interest rate and expected dividends. The expected life of options granted is derived from historical exercise behavior. The risk-free rate for periods within the expected life of the option is based on the U.S. Treasury rates in effect at the time of grant. The stock options vest 25% after one year, beginning on the first anniversary date of the grant, and 6.25% each quarter following the first anniversary. There was no cash flow impact resulting from the grants. No stock options were granted during the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017.

A summary of the status of options previously granted as of September 30, 2018 and 2017, and the changes during the periods then ended is presented below:

personal and a processor and a	Three Months Ended September 30, 2018					
	Options		eighted-Average ercise Price	Aggrega Intrinsic Value		
Options outstanding at beginning of the period	807,562	\$	8.67	\$		
Forfeited	(472,187)	\$	8.90	\$		
Options outstanding at end of period	335,375	\$	8.35	\$		
Exercisable at end of period	334,125	\$	8.35	\$	—	
	Three Mor	nths	Ended Septemb	er 30, 20	17	
	Options		eighted-Averag xercise Price	e Aggreg Intrinsi Value		
Options outstanding at beginning of the period	1,273,088	\$	9.29	\$		
Forfeited	(136,875) \$	9.42	\$		
Options outstanding at end of period	1,136,213	\$	9.28	\$		
	Nine Mon	ths l	Ended Septembe	er 30, 201	8	
	Options		eighted-Averag xercise Price	e Aggreg Intrinsi Value		
Options outstanding at beginning of the period	1,101,875	\$	9.28	\$	_	
Forfeited	(766,500) \$	9.68	\$	_	

Options outstanding at end of period	335,375	\$ 8.35	\$ -	
Exercisable at end of period	334,125	\$ 8.35	\$ -	

Table of Contents

DHI GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2017

	Options	We Exe	ighted-Average ercise Price	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
Options outstanding at beginning of the period	1,779,613	\$	8.46	\$ 50,869
Exercised	(66,188)	\$	6.08	\$ 12,821
Forfeited	(577,212)	\$	7.14	\$ <i>-</i>
Options outstanding at end of period	1,136,213	\$	9.28	\$ <i>-</i>
Exercisable at end of period	1,086,743	\$	9.36	\$ <i>-</i>

The weighted-average remaining contractual term of options exercisable at September 30, 2018 is 1.8 years. The following table summarizes information about options outstanding as of September 30, 2018:

-	Options	Outstanding	Options Exercisable
Exercise Price	Number Outstand	Weighted- Average	Number Exercisable
		Remaining ling Contractual	
		Life	
		(in years)	
\$ 7.00 - \$ 7.99	157,375	2.4	157,375
\$ 8.00 - \$ 8.99	98,000	1.1	96,750
\$ 9.00 - \$ 9.99	80,000	1.4	80,000
	335,375		334,125

13. SEGMENT INFORMATION

The Company previously had two reportable segments which was reduced to one reportable segment when Health eCareers (Healthcare reportable segment) was sold on December 4, 2017. The remaining Tech-focused reportable segment includes the Dice, Dice Europe (ceased operations on August 31, 2018), ClearanceJobs, eFinancialCareers (formerly in the Global Industry Group segment), and Brightmatter (absorbed into Tech-focused in the third quarter of 2017 and formerly in Corporate & Other) services. Management has organized its reportable segment based upon our internal management reporting.

The Company has other services and activities that individually are not significant in relation to consolidated revenues, operating income or total assets. These include Hcareers (sold May 22, 2018), Rigzone (sold the RigLogix portion of the Rigzone business on February 20, 2018 and transferred majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business to Rigzone management on August 31, 2018), Biospace (majority ownership transferred to BioSpace management on January 31, 2018) (each formerly in the Global Industry Group segment) and getTalent services (discontinued in the third quarter of 2017), which were recorded in the "Corporate & Other" category, along with corporate-related costs which are not considered in a segment.

The Company's foreign operations are comprised of the Dice Europe (ceased operations on August 31, 2018) operations and a portion of the eFinancialCareers and Rigzone services (sold the RigLogix portion of the Rigzone business on February 20, 2018 and transferred majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business to Rigzone management on August 31, 2018), which operate in Europe, the financial centers of the gulf region of the Middle East, and Asia Pacific. The Company's foreign operations also include Heareers (sold May 22, 2018), which operated in Canada. Revenue by geographic region, as shown in the table below, is based on the location of each of the Company's subsidiaries.

DHI GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The following table shows the segment information (in thousands and recast for the change in reportable segments):

The following table shows th	Three Mo		Nine Mont		
	Ended Se 30,	Ended September 30,		30,	
	2018	2017	2018	2017	
By Segment:					
Revenues:					
Tech-focused	\$37,986	\$39,814	\$114,271	\$118,638	
Healthcare		6,462		19,741	
Corporate & Other	931	6,148	9,312	18,635	
Total revenues	\$38,917	\$52,424	\$123,583	\$157,014	
Depreciation:					
Tech-focused	\$2,481	\$1,789	\$6,832	\$5,144	
Healthcare	_	406	_	1,451	
Corporate & Other	59	381	323	1,108	
Total depreciation	\$2,540	\$2,576	\$7,155	\$7,703	
Amortization:					
Tech-focused	\$ —	\$28	\$ —	\$108	
Healthcare		162		487	
Corporate & Other	—	364	482	1,091	
Total amortization	\$—	\$554	\$482	\$1,686	
Operating income (loss):					
Tech-focused	\$6,313	\$9,485	\$19,726	\$30,700	
Healthcare	_	(187)		(1,279)	
Corporate & Other				(18,586)	
Operating income	1,467	2,538	•	10,835	
Interest expense				(2,777)	
Other expense	. ,			(10)	
Income before income taxes	\$1,123	\$1,362	\$7,974	\$8,048	
Capital expenditures:					
Tech-focused	\$2,363	\$1,931	\$6,539	\$7,544	
Healthcare		366		996	
Corporate & Other	41	248	221	1,813	
Total capital expenditures	\$2,404	\$2,545	\$6,760	\$10,353	
	Three Months Ended September 30, Nine Months Ended September 30,				
	2018	2017	2018	2017	
By Geography:					
Revenues: United States	\$30,46	58 \$38,869	9 \$90,673	\$117,026	
	•	-	-	-	

United Kingdom	3,626	4,541	12,517	13,886
EMEA, APAC and Canada (1)	4,823	9,014	20,393	26,102
Non-United States	8,449	13,555	32,910	39,988
Total revenues	\$38,917	\$52,424	\$123,583	\$157,014

(1) Europe (excluding United Kingdom), the Middle East and Africa ("EMEA") and Asia-Pacific ("APAC")

<u>Table of Contents</u> DHI GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

September 30, 2018 2017

Total assets:
Tech-focused \$ 239,261 \$ 266,390
Corporate & Other 12,144 29,328
Total assets \$ 251,405 \$ \$295,718

The following table shows the carrying amount of goodwill by segment as of December 31, 2017 and September 30, 2018 and the changes in goodwill for the nine month period ended September 30, 2018 (in thousands):

	Tech-focused	& Other	Total
Goodwill at December 31, 2017	\$ 157,477	\$13,314	\$170,791
Foreign currency translation adjustment	(2,129)	_	(2,129)
Sale of business	_	(13,314)	(13,314)
Goodwill at September 30, 2018	\$ 155,348	\$ —	\$155,348

The Company is currently performing its annual impairment testing analysis as of October 1, 2018. The fair value of the Tech-focused reporting unit was not substantially in excess of the carrying value as of the most recent annual impairment testing date of October 1, 2017. The percentage by which the estimated fair value exceeded the carrying value for the Tech-focused reporting unit was 1%. Revenue projections for the Tech-focused reporting unit have declined due to competition in the technology recruiting market, challenges in developing and introducing new products and product enhancements to the market, the Company's ability to attribute value delivered to customers, and continued uncertainty around Brexit. Additionally, the Company ceased operations for Dice Europe on August 31, 2018. Tech-focused revenues excluding Dice Europe, declined 7% and 4% for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. Revenue projections for the year ended December 31, 2018 include a 1% decline, demonstrating an anticipated modest improvement to the rate of decline experienced in the year ended December 31, 2017, and is expected to grow revenue for the year ended December 31, 2019. The Company's ability to achieve these projections may be impacted by, among other things, the factors noted above that have contributed to the decline in recent periods. Operating expenses, excluding amortization expense, impairment charges and disposition related and other costs in the projections are expected to remain approximately consistent for the year ending December 31, 2018 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2017 and then increase at levels that allow for modest operating margin improvements.

The Tech-focused reporting unit has gone through a period of revenue declines as a result of increasing competition for finance and technology professionals in the markets we serve, while our market for security cleared technology professionals through our ClearanceJobs brand continues to experience strong growth. Increased competition and any future declines in demand could significantly decrease the use of our finance and technology industry job posting websites and related services, which may adversely affect the Tech-focused reporting unit's financial condition and results of operations.

During the second quarter of 2018, continuing the Company's Tech-focused strategy of targeting and investing in areas of growth for the Tech-focused business, the Company announced its intention to terminate the Dice Europe offering. Dice Europe represented 4% and 3% of the Tech-focused revenues for the year ended December 31, 2017 and the nine months ended September 30, 2018, respectively. The impact of closing the Dice Europe offering did not have a material impact on the projected financial results of the Tech-focused business.

Results for the Tech-focused reporting unit since October 1, 2017 and estimated future results as of September 30, 2018 are consistent or slightly improved compared to the projections used in the October 1, 2017 analysis. Additionally, the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, as described in Note 15, reduced the U.S. statutory federal tax rate from 35% to 21%, thereby increasing the reporting unit's projected cash flows and the percentage by which the estimated fair value exceeded the carrying value of the reporting unit. As a result, the Company believes it is not more likely than not that the fair value of the reporting units is less than the carrying value as of September 30, 2018. Therefore, no interim impairment testing was performed as of September 30, 2018.

The amount of goodwill as of September 30, 2018 allocated to the Tech-focused reporting unit was \$155.3 million. Determining the fair value of a reporting unit is judgmental in nature and requires the use of estimates and key assumptions, particularly assumed discount rates and projections of future operating results. The discount rate applied for the Tech-focused

<u>Table of Contents</u>
DHI GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

reporting unit was 12.9% as of the October 1, 2017 testing date. An increase to the discount rate applied or reductions to future projected operating results could result in future impairment of the Tech-focused reporting unit's goodwill. It is reasonably possible that changes in judgments, assumptions and estimates the Company made in assessing the fair value of goodwill could cause the Company to consider some portion or all of the goodwill of the Tech-focused reporting unit to become impaired. In addition, a future decline in the overall market conditions and/or changes in the Company's market share could negatively impact the estimated future cash flows and discount rates used to determine the fair value of the reporting unit and could result in an impairment charge in the foreseeable future. If events and circumstances change resulting in significant reductions in actual operating income or projections of future operating income, the Company will test this reporting unit for impairment prior to the annual impairment test.

14. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic earnings per share ("EPS") is computed based on the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding. Diluted EPS is computed based on the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding plus common stock equivalents assuming exercise of stock options, where dilutive. Stock-based awards of approximately 1.5 million and 2.1 million were outstanding during the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2018, respectively, and approximately 3.0 million and 3.3 million shares were outstanding during the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2017, respectively, but were excluded from the calculation of diluted EPS for the periods then ended because the effect of the awards is anti-dilutive. The following is a calculation of basic and diluted earnings per share and weighted-average shares outstanding (in thousands, except per share amounts):

amounts):				
	Three Months Ended September 30.		Nine M Ended Septem	
	2018	2017	2018	2017
Net income (loss)	\$930	\$1,058	\$4,228	\$4,220
Weighted-average shares outstanding—basic				47,858
Add shares issuable from stock-based awards	1,610	481	1,118	539
Weighted-average shares outstanding—diluted	d50,390	048,502	49,707	48,397
Basic earnings per share	\$0.02	\$0.02	\$0.09	\$0.09
Diluted earnings per share	\$0.02	\$0.02	\$0.09	\$0.09
Weighted-average shares outstanding—basic Add shares issuable from stock-based awards Weighted-average shares outstanding—diluted Basic earnings per share	Ended Septer 30, 2018 \$930 48,780 1,610 d50,390 \$0.02	2017 \$1,058 048,021 481 048,502 \$0.02	Ended Septem 2018 \$4,228 48,589 1,118 49,707 \$0.09	ber 30, 2017 \$4,220 47,858 539 48,397 \$0.09

15. INCOME TAXES

The Company's effective tax rate was 17% and 47% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, respectively, and 22% and 48% for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017, respectively. The following items caused the effective tax rate to differ from the U.S. federal statutory rate:

Tax deficiency of \$0.5 million and \$2.2 million during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, respectively, related to the vesting or settlement of share-based compensation awards.

Tax benefit of \$1.0 million and \$0.7 million during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, respectively, related to the sale of businesses.

Tax expense of \$0.4 million during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018 related to the transition tax on the deemed repatriation of foreign earnings.

Tax deficiency of \$0.1 million and \$0.9 million during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017, respectively, related to the vesting or settlement of share-based compensation awards.

Tax benefit of \$0.2 million and \$0.1 million during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017, respectively, related to a change in the valuation allowance for U.S. foreign tax credits.

H.R.1, commonly known as the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act ("TCJA"), was signed into law in December 2017 and made significant changes to the Internal Revenue Code. Changes included a reduction in the U.S. statutory federal tax rate from 35% to 21%; the transition of U.S. international taxation from a worldwide tax system to a territorial system; a one-time transition tax on the deemed repatriation of undistributed earnings from foreign subsidiaries; and a tax on global intangible low-taxed income earned by foreign subsidiaries.

<u>Table of Contents</u>
DHI GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Subsequent to enactment of the TCJA in December 2017, the Securities and Exchange Commission staff issued Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 118 ("SAB 118") to provide guidance regarding accounting for the TCJA's impact. SAB 118 requires companies to recognize those tax items for which accounting can be completed. For items whose accounting has not been completed, companies must recognize provisional amounts to the extent they are reasonably estimable, with subsequent adjustments over a measurement period as more information is available and calculations are finalized.

As of December 31, 2017, the Company applied the guidance of SAB 118 and recorded a provisional decrease of \$3.3 million in its deferred tax liabilities to reflect the new U.S. statutory tax rate of 21%; and recorded a liability of \$3.0 million less tax credits of \$1.4 million for a \$1.6 million provisional estimate of the one-time transition tax on the deemed repatriation of foreign earnings.

In the three months ended March 31, 2018, the Company completed its analysis of the impact of the TCJA on its deferred tax liabilities without any additional adjustments to the liabilities. In the three months ended September 30, 2018, the Company made a provisional adjustment to its transition tax on deemed repatriation. On the basis of revised foreign earnings computations that were updated during the reporting period, as well as additional guidance issued by the U.S. tax authorities, the Company recognized a measurement-period adjustment which increased the transition tax liability to \$2.0 million, resulting in tax expense of \$0.4 million. The Company is continuing its analysis of the transition tax computation, including the review of any further guidance issued by the U.S. tax authorities and expects to finalize its accounting within the measurement period provided by SAB 118.

Because of the transition tax on deemed repatriation, the Company was subject to tax in 2017 on the entire amount of its previously undistributed earnings from foreign subsidiaries. Beginning in 2018, the TCJA generally provides a 100% deduction for U.S. federal tax purposes of dividends received by the Company from its foreign subsidiaries. However, the Company is currently evaluating the potential foreign and U.S. state tax liabilities that would result from future repatriations, if any, and how the TCJA will affect the Company's existing accounting position with regard to the indefinite reinvestment of undistributed foreign earnings. The Company expects to complete this evaluation, implement proper internal controls and determine the impact which the legislation may have on its indefinite reinvestment assertion within the measurement period provided by SAB 118.

The TCJA established new tax rules designed to tax U.S. companies on global intangible low-taxed income (GILTI) earned by foreign subsidiaries. Companies can make an accounting policy election either to recognize deferred taxes for temporary basis differences related to GILTI; or to recognize tax expense as a current period cost in the period when the tax related to GILTI is incurred. The Company has elected to treat any potential GILTI tax as a current period cost. The Company has recorded an estimate of GILTI, which increased tax expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 by \$0.3 million. There was no impact to the three months ended September 30, 2018. The Company is continuing to evaluate the impact of GILTI and expects to complete this evaluation and determine the impact which the legislation may have within the measurement period provided by SAB 118.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
The following discussion should be read in conjunction with our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this report. See also our consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto and the section entitled "Note Concerning Forward-Looking Statements" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2017.

Information contained herein contains forward-looking statements. You should not place undue reliance on those statements because they are subject to numerous uncertainties and factors relating to our operations and business

environment, all of which are difficult to predict and many of which are beyond our control. Forward-looking statements include, without limitation, information concerning our possible or assumed future results of operations. These statements often include words such as "may," "will," "should," "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "intend," "plan," "est similar expressions. These statements are based on assumptions that we have made in light of our experience in the industry as well as our perceptions of historical trends, current conditions, expected future developments and other factors we believe are appropriate under the circumstances. Although we believe that these forward-looking statements are based on reasonable assumptions, you should be aware that many factors could affect our actual financial results or results of operations and could cause actual results to differ materially from those in the forward-looking statements. These factors include, but are not limited to, our ability to execute our tech-focused strategy, competition from existing and future competitors in the highly competitive markets in which we operate, failure to adapt our business model to keep pace with rapid changes in the recruiting and career services business, failure to maintain and develop our reputation and brand recognition, failure to increase or maintain the number of customers who purchase recruitment packages, cyclicality or downturns in the economy or industries we serve, the uncertainty surrounding the UK's future departure from the European Union ("EU"), including uncertainty in respect of the regulation of data protection and data privacy, failure to attract qualified professionals to our websites or grow the number of qualified professionals who use our websites, failure to successfully identify or integrate acquisitions, U.S. and foreign government regulation of the Internet and taxation, our ability to borrow funds

under our revolving credit facility or refinance our indebtedness and restrictions on our current and future operations under such indebtedness. These factors and others are discussed in more detail in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, including our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017, under the headings "Risk Factors," "Forward-Looking Statements" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

Information contained herein contains certain non-GAAP financial measures. These measures are not in accordance with, or an alternative for, measures in accordance with U.S. GAAP. Such measures presented herein include adjusted earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, amortization, non-cash stock based compensation expense, and other non-recurring income or expense ("Adjusted EBITDA"). See "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Liquidity and Capital Resources."

You should keep in mind that any forward-looking statement made by us herein, or elsewhere, speaks only as of the date on which it is made. New risks and uncertainties come up from time to time, and it is impossible to predict these events or how they may affect us. We have no obligation to update any forward-looking statements after the date hereof, except as required by federal securities laws.

Our Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, proxy and information statements and other material information concerning us are available free of charge on the Investors page of our website at www.dhigroupinc.com. Our reports filed with the SEC are also available at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, NE, Washington, DC 20549, by calling 1-800-SEC-0330, or by visiting http://www.sec.gov.

Overview

We are a leading provider of data, insights and employment connections through our specialized services for professional communities including the following industry groups: technology, security clearance, energy, and financial services. The Company exited the energy industry with the transfer of majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business on August 31, 2018. Our mission is to empower professionals and organizations to compete and win through specialized insights and relevant employment connections. Employers and recruiters use our websites and services to source and hire the most qualified professionals in select and highly-skilled occupations, while professionals use our websites and services to find the best employment opportunities in, and the most timely news and information about, their respective areas of expertise.

In online recruitment, we target employment categories in which there has been a long-term scarcity of highly skilled, highly qualified professionals relative to market demand. Our websites serve as online marketplaces where employers and recruiters find and recruit prospective employees, and where professionals find relevant job opportunities and information to further their careers.

Our websites offer job postings, news and content, career development and recruiting services tailored to the specific needs of the professional community that each website serves.

Through our predecessors, we have been in the recruiting and career development business for more than 25 years. Based on our operating structure, we have identified one reportable segment as follows:

Tech-focused—Dice, Dice Europe (ceased operations on August 31, 2018), ClearanceJobs, eFinancialCareers, Brightmatter excluding getTalent (absorbed into Tech-focused in the third quarter of 2017 and formerly in Corporate & Other) services.

The Company's reportable segments were reduced to one reportable segment when Health eCareers (Healthcare reportable segment) was sold on December 4, 2017.

Dice, Dice Europe (ceased operations August 31, 2018), ClearanceJobs, and eFinancialCareers are aggregated into the Tech-focused reportable segment primarily because the Company does not have discrete financial information for those brands.

We have other services and activities that individually are not a significant portion of consolidated revenues, operating income or total assets. These include Hospitality (sold May 22, 2018), Rigzone (sold the RigLogix portion of the Rigzone business on February 20, 2018 and transferred majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business to Rigzone management on August 31, 2018), BioSpace (transferred majority ownership to BioSpace management on January 31, 2018) and getTalent services (discontinued in the third quarter of 2017), which are reported in the

"Corporate & Other" category, along with corporate-related costs, which are not considered a segment.

Recent Developments

The Company completed the divestiture process of its non-tech businesses with the transfer of majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business to Rigzone management on August 31, 2018. As a result of the divestiture, the Company recorded a \$0.4 million loss for the three months ended September 30, 2018.

The Company ceased the Dice Europe operations effective August 31, 2018 to focus efforts on eFinancialCareers, where the Company has a strong competitive opportunity to serve professionals in the financial services industry globally.

Our Revenues and Expenses

We derive the majority of our revenues from customers who pay fees, either annually, quarterly or monthly, to post jobs on our websites and to access our searchable databases of resumes. Our fees vary by customer based on the number of individual users of our databases of resumes, the number and type of job postings and profile views purchased and the terms of the packages purchased. Our Tech-focused segment sells recruitment packages that can include access to our databases of resumes and job posting capabilities. Our Healthcare segment (sold December 4, 2017) as well as Heareers (sold May 22, 2018 and included in Corporate & Other) sold job postings and access to our resume databases either as part of a package or individually. We believe the key metrics that are material to an analysis of our businesses are our total number of Dice recruitment package customers and the revenue, on average, that these customers generate. Average monthly revenue per recruitment package customer is calculated by dividing recruitment package customer revenue by the daily average count of recruitment package customers during the month, adjusted to reflect a thirty day month. We use the simple average of each month to derive the quarterly amount. At September 30, 2018 and 2017, Dice had approximately 6,200 and 6,600 total recruitment package customers in the U.S., respectively, and the average monthly revenue per U.S. recruitment package customer increased from \$1,108 and \$1,109 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2017, respectively, to \$1,125 and \$1,116 for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2018, respectively. Deferred revenue is a key metric of our business as it indicates a level of sales already made that will be recognized as revenue in the future. Deferred revenue reflects the impact of our ability to sign customers to longer term contracts. We recorded deferred revenue of \$56.4 million at September 30, 2018 and \$83.6 million at December 31, 2017. The reduction in deferred revenue is primarily due to the sale of RigLogix, BioSpace, Heareers, and Rigzone, which comprise approximately \$8.4 million of the decline, and increased flexibility in the Company's billing terms to customers to bring them in line with market standards. We also generate revenue from advertising on our various websites or from lead generation and marketing solutions provided to our customers. Advertisements include various forms of rich media and banner advertising, text links, sponsorships, and custom content marketing solutions. Lead generation information utilizes advertising and other methods to deliver leads to a customer.

The Company's revenues declined \$13.5 million, or 26%, for the three months ended September 30, 2018 compared to the same period of the prior year. Of the decline, \$11.7 million, or 22%, is primarily related to divested businesses. The Tech-focused segment declined \$1.8 million, or 5%, compared to the third quarter of 2017. The decline was primarily driven by Dice Europe (ceased operations on August 31, 2018), which declined \$1.4 million. ClearanceJobs growth of 22%, was offset by a 6% decline at Dice due to many factors including competition and evolution in the digital recruitment market. Our business continues to be challenged by attribution, which reflects our ability to receive the proper credit for value delivered to customers based on our customers' internal tracking systems, contributing to lower renewal rates in recruitment packages. For eFinancialCareers, revenues increased 2% over the same period of the prior year.

The Company continues to evolve and present new products and features to attract and engage qualified professionals and match them with employers, such as the Dice Talent Search, MyDiceHome, Dice Salary Predictor, eFC Job Search Platform, and Lengo. Our ability to grow our revenues will largely depend on our ability to grow our customer bases in the markets in which we operate by acquiring new recruitment package customers and advertisers while retaining a high proportion of the businesses we currently serve, and to expand the breadth of services our customers purchase from us. We continue to make investments in our business and infrastructure to help us achieve our long-term growth objectives, such as the innovative products noted above.

Other material factors that may affect our results of operations include our ability to attract qualified professionals that become engaged with our websites and our ability to attract customers with relevant job opportunities. The more qualified professionals that use our websites, the more attractive our websites become to employers and advertisers, which in turn makes them more likely to become our customers, resulting positively on our results of operations. If we are unable to continue to attract qualified professionals to engage with our websites, our customers may no longer find our services attractive, which could have a negative impact on our results of operations. Additionally, we need to ensure that our websites remain relevant in order to attract qualified professionals to our websites and to engage them in high-value tasks, such as posting resumes and/or applying to jobs.

The largest components of our expenses are personnel costs and marketing and sales expenditures. Personnel costs consist of salaries, benefits, and incentive compensation for our employees, including commissions for salespeople. Personnel costs are categorized in our statement of operations based on each employee's principal function. Marketing expenditures primarily consist of online advertising, brand promotion and lead generation to employers and job seekers.

Table of Contents

Critical Accounting Policies

There have been no material changes to our critical accounting policies other than ASU No. 2014-09 as described in Note 2 in the Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, as compared to the critical accounting policies described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017.

Three Months Ended September 30, 2018 Compared to the Three Months Ended September 30, 2017 Revenues

Three Months							
	Ended So	Increase		Percent			
	30,		(Decrease	(Decrease)		Change	
	2018	18 2017					
	(in thousands, except percentage				ges)		
Tech-focused							
Dice (1)	\$23,715	\$25,237	\$(1,522)	(6)%	
eFinancialCareers	8,388	8,232	156		2	%	
ClearanceJobs	5,422	4,460	962		22	%	
Dice Europe	461	1,885	(1,424)	(76)%	
Tech-focused	37,986	39,814	(1,828)	(5)%	
Healthcare		6,462	(6,462)	n.m.		
Corporate & Other							
Hcareers		3,519	(3,519)	(100))%	
Rigzone	931	1,869	(938)	(50)%	
BioSpace		746	(746)	n.m.		
getTalent	_	14	(14)	n.m.		
Corporate and Other	931	6,148	(5,217)	(85)%	
Total revenues	\$38,917	\$52,424	\$(13,507)	(26)%	

⁽¹⁾ Includes Dice U.S. and Targeted Job Fairs

We experienced a decrease in revenue in the Tech-focused segment of \$1.8 million, or 5%. Revenue at Dice decreased by \$1.5 million compared to the same period in 2017, primarily due to the decline in recruitment package customer count in the U.S. from 6,600 at September 30, 2017 to 6,200 at September 30, 2018 because of competition. Revenues for ClearanceJobs increased by \$1.0 million, or 22%, for the three months ended September 30, 2018 as compared to the same period in 2017, primarily driven by increased volume and pricing supported by favorable market conditions and high demand for professionals with government clearance. eFinancialCareers revenue increased by \$0.2 million, or 2%, as compared to the same period in 2017. Dice Europe declined \$1.4 million due to its closure on August 31, 2018. Foreign exchange did not have a material impact on the comparison year over year.

The Healthcare segment revenue decreased \$6.5 million due to the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017. Revenues for Corporate & Other decreased \$5.2 million, or 85%, primarily due to the transfer of ownership of BioSpace on January 31, 2018, the sale of the RigLogix portion of the Rigzone business on February 20, 2018, the transfer of majority ownership of the remaining Rigzone business on August 31, 2018, and the sale of Heareers on May 22, 2018.

Cost of Revenues

Three Months Ended September 30, Decrease Percent 2018 2017 (in thousands, except percentages)

Cost of revenues 44,424 \$7,616 \$(3,192) (42)%

Percentage of revenues 11.4 % 14.5 %

Cost of revenues decreased \$3.2 million, or 42%, as the Healthcare segment decreased \$2.2 million due to the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017. In Corporate & Other, the divested businesses accounted for \$0.9 million of the decrease.

Product Development Expenses

Edgar Filing: DHI GROUP, INC. - Form 10-Q

Three Months

Ended September Decrease Percent Change

2018 2017

(in thousands, except percentages)

Product development \$5,219 \$6,423 \$(1,204) (19)%

Percentage of revenues 13.4 % 12.3 %

Product development expenses decreased \$1.2 million, or 19%. Corporate & Other decreased \$0.8 million, due to the divested businesses in 2018 and the discontinuation of getTalent in the third quarter of 2017. The Healthcare segment decreased \$0.5 million due to the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017.

Sales and Marketing Expenses

```
Three Months Ended September 30, Decrease Percent Change 2018 2017 (in thousands, except percentages) Sales and marketing $13,974 $19,988 $(6,014) (30)% Percentage of revenues 35.9 \% 38.1 \%
```

Sales and marketing expenses decreased \$6.0 million, or 30%. The Healthcare segment decreased \$2.4 million due to the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017. Corporate & Other decreased \$2.3 million due to the divested businesses. Tech-focused decreased \$1.3 million, primarily due to a decrease in discretionary marketing spend. General and Administrative Expenses

```
Three Months

Ended September 30,

2018 2017

(in thousands, except percentages)

General and administrative $8,843 $9,454 $(611) (6)%

Percentage of revenues 22.7 % 18.0 %
```

General and administrative expenses decreased \$0.6 million, or 6%. The Healthcare segment decreased \$0.7 million due to the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017. Corporate & Other decreased \$1.2 million, of which \$0.6 million was related to the divested businesses, \$0.5 million was due to lower stock based compensation, and \$0.2 million was due to lower rent expense. Tech-focused increased by \$1.3 million, of which \$0.9 million was due to increased professional fees and \$0.2 million was due to higher stock based compensation expense. Depreciation

Depreciation was approximately flat compared to the same period in 2017. The Healthcare segment decreased \$0.4 million due to the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017. Corporate & Other decreased \$0.3 million, primarily from the discontinuation of getTalent in the third quarter of 2017. These decreases were partially offset by an increase in the Tech-focused segment of \$0.7 million in connection with the development and release of new products and features.

Amortization of Intangible Assets

Three
Months
Ended
September
30,
20182017

Percent
Change

(in thousands, except percentages)

Amortization \$— \$554 \$ (554) (100)%

Percentage of revenues —% 1.1 %

Amortization expense decreased due to certain intangible assets at the Tech-focused segment and at Corporate & Other becoming fully amortized during the year ended December 31, 2017 and the removal of intangible assets related to the divested businesses.

Disposition Related and Other Costs

Three Months **Ended September** Increase Percent Change 30, 2018 2017 (in thousands, except percentages)

\$1,036 n.m.

\$1,049 Disposition related and other costs \$2,085

% 2.0 Percentage of revenues 5.4

The disposition related and other costs, as described in Note 11 to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, of \$2.1 million in 2018 are primarily due to the divestitures and focus on the tech business, which incurred certain severance, reorganization, and other related costs to further these strategic objectives.

The disposition related and other costs of \$1.1 million in 2017 are primarily due to severance and other related costs in connection with the divestiture process and the reorganization to the tech-focused strategy.

Operating Income

Operating income for the three months ended September 30, 2018 was \$1.5 million, a margin of 3.8%, compared to \$2.5 million, a margin of 4.8%, for the same period in 2017, a decrease of \$1.1 million. The decreased operating income and margin are primarily due to the loss on sale of Rigzone of \$0.4 million in 2018 and the increase in disposition related costs in connection with the current divestiture process and the continuation of the Company's tech-focused strategy.

Interest Expense

Three Months Ended September Decrease Percent Change 2018 2017 (in thousands, except percentages) \$ (838) (71)% \$335 \$1,173

Interest expense

Percentage of revenues 0.9 % 2.2

Interest expense for the three months ended September 30, 2018 decreased due to the lower weighted-average debt outstanding during the three months ended September 30, 2018, partially offset by higher average interest rates. **Income Taxes**

> Three Months **Ended September** 30. 2018 2017 (in thousands, except percentages)

Income before income taxes \$1,123 \$1,362 Income tax expense 304 193 % 22.3 Effective tax rate 17.2

Our effective tax rate of 17% for the three months ended September 30, 2018 was lower than the 21% U.S. federal statutory rate mainly due to a \$1.0 million tax benefit on losses related to the divestiture of businesses, partially offset by a tax deficiency related to the vesting or settlement of share-based compensation awards and tax expense related to the SAB 118 measurement-period adjustment of the transition tax on deemed repatriation. The tax rate of 22% for the three months ended September 30, 2017 was lower than the 35% U.S. federal statutory rate due to a tax benefit from a decrease in the valuation allowance related to U.S. foreign tax credits.

Earnings per Share

Diluted earnings per share was \$0.02 for the three month periods ended September 30, 2018 and 2017.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 Compared to the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2017 Revenues

	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2018 2017		Increase (Decrease)		Percent Change	
	(in thousa	nds, excep	t percentag	zes	s)	
Tech-focused						
Dice (1)	\$70,486	\$76,541	\$ (6,055)	(8)%
eFinancialCareers	25,418	24,068	1,350		6	%
ClearanceJobs	15,359	12,637	2,722		22	%
Dice Europe	3,008	5,392	(2,384)	(44)%
Tech-focused	114,271	118,638	(4,367)	(4)%
Healthcare	_	19,741	(19,741)	n.m	
Corporate & Other						
Heareers	5,329	10,880	(5,551)	(51)%
Rigzone	3,771	5,315	(1,544)	(29)%
BioSpace	212	2,365	(2,153)	(91)%
getTalent	_	75	(75)	n.m	
Corporate & Other	9,312	18,635	(9,323)	(50)%
Total revenues	\$123,583	\$157,014	\$(33,431)	(21)%

⁽¹⁾ Includes Dice U.S., Dice Europe, and Targeted Job Fairs

We experienced a decrease in revenue in the Tech-focused segment of \$4.4 million, or 4%. Revenue at Dice decreased by \$6.1 million compared to the same period in 2017, primarily due to the decline in recruitment package customer count in the U.S. from 6,600 at September 30, 2017 to 6,200 at September 30, 2018. eFinancialCareers revenue increased by \$1.4 million compared to the same period in 2017, of which \$1.1 million was due to a positive impact of foreign currency exchange. Revenue at ClearanceJobs increased by \$2.7 million as compared to the same period in 2017, primarily due to increased volume and pricing supported by favorable market conditions and enhanced product offerings. Dice Europe declined \$2.4 million due to its closure on August 31, 2018.

The Healthcare segment decreased by \$19.7 million due to the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017. Corporate & Other decreased by \$9.3 million, or 50%, primarily due to the divested businesses during 2018 and the discontinuation of getTalent in the third quarter of 2017.

Cost of Revenues

	Nine Months Ended September 30,		Decrease Percent Change
	2018	2017	Cnange
	(in thous	sands, except	percentages)
Cost of revenues	\$14,330	\$22,681	\$(8,351) (37)%
Percentage of revenues	11.6	% 14.4 %	ó

Cost of revenues decreased \$8.4 million, or 37%, as the Healthcare segment decreased \$7.0 million as a result of the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017. Corporate & Other cost of revenues decreased \$1.2 million primarily due to the divested businesses and the discontinuance of getTalent in the third quarter of 2017. Tech-focused segment decreased \$0.2 million.

Product Development Expenses

	Nine Mor	ths Ended	Dancont		
	Septembe	r 30,	Decrease Percent Change		
	2018	2017	Cnange		
	(in thousands, except percentages)				
Product development	\$15,811	\$19,230	\$(3,419) (18)%		
Percentage of revenues	12.8	6 12.2 %			

Product Development expenses decreased \$3.4 million, or 18%, as the Healthcare segment decreased \$1.9 million due to the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017. Corporate & Other decreased \$3.1 million, of which \$2.0 million related to divested businesses and \$1.1 million was due to the discontinuation of getTalent in the third quarter of 2017. These decreases were

partially offset by an increase in the Tech-focused segment of \$1.5 million primarily due to compensation related costs as the segment develops new products and features.

Sales and Marketing Expenses

Nine Months Ended
September 30,
2018
2017
(in thousands, except percentages)

Sales and marketing \$46,628 \$59,638 \$(13,010) (22)%

Percentage of revenues 37.7 % 38.0 %

Sales and marketing expenses decreased \$13.0 million, or 22%, as costs decreased \$7.3 million in the Healthcare segment as a result of the Health eCareers sale on December 4, 2017. Corporate & Other decreased \$5.9 million, of which \$5.0 million was related to the divested businesses in 2018, and the remainder primarily due to the discontinuation of getTalent in the third quarter of 2017.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative costs decreased \$2.8 million or 9%. The Healthcare segment decreased \$2.6 million due to the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017. Corporate & Other decreased \$2.6 million, of which \$1.2 million was related to the divested businesses in 2018, \$1.0 million was due to lower legal and professional fees.

The decreases in the Healthcare segment and Corporate & Other were partially offset by a \$2.4 million increase in the Tech-focused segment, which was primarily due to an increase in legal and other professional fees, including our expected settlement of \$1.0 million for the Fair Credit Reporting Act lawsuit.

Depreciation

Percentage of revenues 5.8 % 4.9 %

Depreciation expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 decreased \$0.5 million or 7%. Depreciation in the Healthcare segment decreased \$1.5 million due to the sale of Health eCareers on December 4, 2017 and depreciation in Corporate & Other decreased \$0.8 million primarily due to the discontinuance of getTalent in the third quarter of 2017. These decreases were partially offset by increased depreciation of \$1.7 million in the Tech-focused segment in connection with the development and release of new products and features.

Amortization of Intangible Assets

Nine Months
Ended September 30,
Decrease Percent Change 2018 2017
(in thousands, except percentages)

Amortization \$482 \$1,686 \$(1,204) (71)%

Percentage of revenues 0.4 % 1.1 %

Amortization expense decreased by 1.2 million, or 71% due to the divestiture of businesses in the Healthcare segment and Corporate & Other.

Disposition Related and Other Costs

Nine Months

Ended September 30, Increase Percent Change

2018 2017

(in thousands, except percentages)

Disposition related and other costs \$5,214 \$2,236 \$2,978 133 %

Percentage of revenues 4.2 % 1.4 %

The disposition related and other costs, as described in Note 11 to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, of \$5.2 million in 2018 are primarily due to the divestitures and focus on the tech business, which incurred certain severance, reorganization, and other related costs to further these strategic objectives.

The disposition related and other costs of \$2.2 million in 2017 are primarily due to severance and other related costs in connection with the divestiture process and the reorganization to the tech-focused strategy.

Operating Income

Operating income for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 was \$9.4 million, for a margin of 7.6%, as compared to \$10.8 million, a margin of 6.9%, for the same period in 2017. The percentage margin increase was primarily due to the asset impairment of \$2.2 million in 2017 and the gain of \$3.4 million recognized on the divested businesses in 2018. This was partially offset by higher legal fees related to the Fair Credit Reporting Act lawsuit, higher disposition costs in 2018 related to divestitures and focus on the tech business, and lower tech-focused revenues in 2018. Interest Expense

Nine Months

Ended September 30, Decrease Percent Change

2018 2017

(in thousands, except percentages)

Interest expense \$1,370 \$2,777 \$(1,407) (51)%

Percentage of revenues 1.1 % 1.8 %

Interest expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 decreased from the same period in 2017 due to lower weighted-average debt outstanding during the nine months ended September 30, 2018, partially offset by higher average interest rates.

Income Taxes

Nine Months

Ended September

30.

2018 2017 (in thousands,

except

percentages)

Income before income taxes \$7,974 \$8,048 Income tax expense 3,746 3,828

Effective tax rate 47.0 % 47.6 %

The excess of our effective tax rate over the U.S. federal statutory rate of 21% in 2018 and 35% in 2017 was caused by tax deficiency of \$2.2 million and \$0.9 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively, related to the vesting or settlement of share-based compensation awards. The rate for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 was also impacted by a tax benefit of \$0.7 million related to the sale of businesses and tax expense of \$0.4 million related to the SAB 118 measurement-period adjustment of the transition tax on deemed repatriation.

Earnings per Share

Diluted earnings per share was \$0.09 for both the nine month periods ended September 30, 2018 and 2017.

Liquidity and Capital Resources Non-GAAP Measures

We have provided certain non-GAAP financial information as additional information for our operating results. These measures are not in accordance with, or an alternative for, measures in accordance with GAAP and may be different from similarly titled non-GAAP measures reported by other companies. We believe the presentation of non-GAAP measures, such as Adjusted EBITDA, provides useful information to management and investors regarding certain financial and business trends relating to our financial condition and results of operations. Adjusted EBITDA

Adjusted EBITDA is a non-GAAP metric used by management to measure operating performance. Management uses Adjusted EBITDA as a performance measure for internal monitoring and planning, including preparation of annual budgets, analyzing investment decisions and evaluating profitability and performance comparisons between us and our competitors. We also use this measure to calculate amounts of performance based compensation under the senior management incentive bonus program. Adjusted EBITDA represents net income plus (to the extent deducted in calculating such net income) interest expense, income tax expense, depreciation and amortization, non-cash stock based compensation, losses resulting from certain dispositions outside the ordinary course of business including prior negative operating results of those divested businesses, certain writeoffs in connection with indebtedness, impairment charges with respect to long-lived assets, expenses incurred in connection with an equity offering or any other offering of securities by the Company, extraordinary or non-recurring non-cash expenses or losses, transaction costs in connection with the credit agreement, deferred revenues written off in connection with acquisition purchase accounting adjustments, writeoff of non-cash stock based compensation, severance and retention costs related to dispositions or reorganizations of the Company, losses related to legal claims and fees that are unusual in nature or infrequent, and business interruption insurance proceeds, minus (to the extent included in calculating such net income) non-cash income or gains, and interest income, and any income or gain resulting from certain dispositions outside the ordinary course of businesses, including prior positive operating results of those divested businesses, and gains related to legal claims that are unusual in nature or infrequent.

The Company changed its definition of Adjusted EBITDA during the first quarter of 2018 to exclude severance and retention costs related to dispositions or reorganizations of the Company, the prior operating results of divested businesses, and losses related to legal claims and fees that are unusual in nature or infrequent. The Company changed its definition of Adjusted EBITDA to provide a more transparent and comparable view of its financial performance. Accordingly, all prior periods have been recast to reflect the current definition.

We also consider Adjusted EBITDA, as defined above, to be an important indicator to investors because it provides information related to our ability to provide cash flows to meet future debt service, capital expenditures and working capital requirements and to fund future growth. We present Adjusted EBITDA as a supplemental performance measure because we believe that this measure provides our board of directors, management and investors with additional information to measure our performance, provide comparisons from period to period and company to company by excluding potential differences caused by variations in capital structures (affecting interest expense) and tax positions (such as the impact on periods or companies of changes in effective tax rates or net operating losses), and to estimate our value.

Adjusted EBITDA is not a measurement of our financial performance under GAAP and should not be considered as an alternative to net income, operating income or any other performance measures derived in accordance with GAAP or as an alternative to cash flow from operating activities as a measure of our profitability or liquidity. We understand that although Adjusted EBITDA is frequently used by securities analysts, lenders and others in their evaluation of companies, Adjusted EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool, and you should not consider it in isolation, or as a substitute for analysis of our liquidity or results as reported under GAAP. Some limitations are:

Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect our cash expenditures, or future requirements for capital expenditures or contractual commitments;

Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect changes in, or cash requirements for, our working capital needs; Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect the significant interest expense, or the cash requirements necessary to service interest or principal payments on our debt;

Although depreciation and amortization are non-cash charges, the assets being depreciated and amortized often will have to be replaced in the future, and Adjusted EBITDA does not reflect any cash requirements for such replacements; and

Other companies in our industry may calculate Adjusted EBITDA differently than we do, limiting its usefulness as a comparative measure.

To compensate for these limitations, management evaluates our liquidity by considering the economic effect of excluded expense items independently, as well as in connection with its analysis of cash flows from operations and through the use of other financial measures, such as capital expenditure budget variances, investment spending levels and return on capital analysis.

A reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 follows (in thousands):

	Nine Months	
	Ended Se	ptember
	30,	-
	2018	2017
Reconciliation of Net Income to Adjusted EBITDA:		
Net income	\$4,228	\$4,220
Interest expense	1,370	2,777
Income tax expense	3,746	3,828
Depreciation	7,155	7,703
Amortization of intangible assets	482	1,686
Non-cash stock based compensation	5,362	6,275
Impairment of fixed assets		2,226
Gain on sale of businesses, net	(3,435)	
Costs related to strategic alternatives process		807
Disposition related and other costs	5,214	2,236
Legal contingencies and related fees	1,777	628
Divested businesses	(2,243)	(3,020)
Other	42	10
Adjusted EBITDA	\$23,698	\$29,376
Reconciliation of Operating Cash Flows to Adjusted EBITDA:		
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$8,690	\$27,179
Interest expense	1,370	2,777
Amortization of deferred financing costs	(146)	(642)
Income tax expense	3,746	3,828
Deferred income taxes	(1,830)	23
Change in unrecognized tax benefits	(382)	(2,358)
Change in accounts receivable	(15,772)	(10,607)
Change in deferred revenue	18,622	3,774
Costs related to strategic alternatives process		807
Disposition related and other costs	5,214	2,236
Legal contingencies and related fees	1,777	628
Divested businesses	(2,243)	(3,020)
Changes in working capital and other	4,652	4,751
Adjusted EBITDA	\$23,698	\$29,376

Cash Flows

We have summarized our cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017 (in thousands).

	Nine Months		
	Ended S	eptember	
	30,		
	2018	2017	
Cash from operating activities	\$8,690	\$27,179	
Cash from (used in) investing activities	10,938	(10,660	
Cash used in financing activities	(26,375)	(17,722	

Table of Contents

We have financed our operations primarily through cash provided by operating activities and borrowings under our revolving credit facility. At September 30, 2018, we had cash of \$4.7 million compared to \$12.1 million at December 31, 2017. Cash held by foreign subsidiaries totaled approximately \$3.3 million and \$9.6 million at September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, respectively. Cash balances and cash generation in the United States, along with the unused portion of our revolving credit facility, are sufficient to maintain liquidity and meet our obligations without being dependent on cash and earnings from our foreign subsidiaries. Liquidity

Our principal internal sources of liquidity are cash, as well as the cash flow that we generate from our operations. In addition, we had \$133 million in borrowing capacity under our \$150 million Credit Agreement at September 30, 2018, subject to certain availability limits including our consolidated leverage ratio, which generally limits borrowings to three times annual Adjusted EBITDA levels, as defined in the Credit Agreement. We believe that our existing U.S. cash, cash generated from operations and available borrowings under our Credit Agreement will be sufficient to satisfy our currently anticipated cash requirements through at least the next 12 months and the foreseeable future thereafter. However, it is possible that one or more lenders under the Credit Agreement may refuse or be unable to satisfy their commitment to lend to us, we may violate one or more of our covenants or financial ratios contained in our Credit Agreement or we may need to refinance our debt and be unable to do so. In addition, our liquidity could be negatively affected by a decrease in demand for our products and services. We may also make acquisitions and may need to raise additional capital through future debt financings or equity offerings to the extent necessary to fund such acquisitions, which we may not be able to do on a timely basis or on terms satisfactory to us or at all.

Net cash flows from operating activities primarily consist of net income adjusted for certain non-cash items, including depreciation, amortization, changes in deferred tax assets and liabilities, stock based compensation, and the effect of changes in working capital. Net cash flows from operating activities were \$8.7 million and \$27.2 million for the nine month periods ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, respectively. Cash inflow from operations is driven by earnings and is dependent on the amount and timing of billings and cash collection from our customers. Cash provided by operating activities during the 2018 period decreased \$18.5 million due to \$8.9 million lower earnings, which includes cash flows from operating activities, excluding changes in working capital, and \$9.6 million from changes in working capital. The changes in working capital are primarily due to increased flexibility in the Company's billing terms to customers to bring them in line with market standards and the timing of payments to vendors. Investing Activities

During the nine month period ended September 30, 2018, cash provided by investing activities was \$10.9 million compared to \$10.7 million of cash used in the same period in 2017. Cash from investing activities in the nine month period ended September 30, 2018 was attributable to the net cash received from the sale of businesses of \$17.5 million, partially offset by the acquisition of fixed assets, including costs of internally developed software, of \$6.6 million. Cash used in investing activities in the nine month period ended September 30, 2017 was primarily attributable to the acquisition of fixed assets, including costs of internally developed software. The \$3.6 million decrease in the acquisition of fixed assets was primarily due to the discontinuation of getTalent and the sale of Health eCareers.

Financing Activities

Cash used in financing activities during the nine month period ended September 30, 2018 was \$26.4 million primarily due to \$25.0 million of net repayments on long-term debt. Cash used during the nine month period ended September 30, 2017 was \$17.7 million primarily due to \$17.0 million of repayments on long-term debt. The higher repayments in the 2018 period was primarily due to cash received from sale of businesses.

Credit Agreement

In November 2015, we entered into a Credit Agreement, which provided for a revolving loan facility of \$250.0 million, maturing in November 2020. The facility was reduced from \$250.0 million to \$150.0 million in the third quarter of 2017.

Borrowings under the Credit Agreement bear interest, at the Company's option, at a LIBOR rate or base rate plus a margin. The margin ranges from 1.75% to 2.50% on LIBOR loans and 0.75% to 1.50% on base rate loans, determined by the Company's most recent consolidated leverage ratio. The facility may be prepaid at any time without penalty. The Credit Agreement contains various customary affirmative and negative covenants and also contains certain financial covenants, including a consolidated leverage ratio and a consolidated interest coverage ratio. Negative covenants include restrictions on incurring certain liens; making certain payments, such as stock repurchases and dividend payments; making certain investments; making certain acquisitions; and incurring additional indebtedness. Restricted payments are allowed under the Credit Agreement

to the extent the consolidated leverage ratio, calculated on a pro forma basis, is equal to or less than 2.0 to 1.0, plus an additional \$5.0 million of restricted payments. The Credit Agreement also provides that the payment of obligations may be accelerated upon the occurrence of customary events of default, including, but not limited to, non-payment, change of control, or insolvency. As of September 30, 2018, the Company was in compliance with all of the financial covenants under the Credit Agreement. Refer to Note 8 in the Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We have no off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources that is material to investors.

Commitments and Contingencies

The following table presents certain minimum payments due and the estimated timing under contractual obligations with minimum firm commitments as of September 30, 2018:

	Payments Due By Period					
	m . 1	Less	2-3 Years	4-5	More	
	Total	Than I	Veare	Veare	Than 5	
		Year	1 cars	1 cars	Years	
	(in thous	ands)				
Credit Agreement	\$17,000	\$ —	\$17,000	\$—	\$—	
Operating lease obligations	19,023	1,013	6,724	4,743	6,543	
Total contractual obligations	\$36,023	\$1,013	\$23,724	\$4,743	\$6,543	

We make commitments to purchase advertising from online vendors which we pay for on a monthly basis. We have no significant long-term obligations to purchase a fixed or minimum amount with these vendors.

Our principal commitments consist of obligations under operating leases for office space and equipment and long-term debt. As of September 30, 2018, we had \$17.0 million outstanding under our Credit Agreement. Interest payments are due at varying, specified periods (to a maximum of three months) based on the type of loan (LIBOR or base rate loan) we choose. See Note 8 "Indebtedness" in our condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information related to our Credit Agreement.

Future interest payments on our Credit Agreement are variable due to our interest rate being based on a LIBOR rate or a base rate. Assuming an interest rate of 3.88% (the rate in effect on September 30, 2018) on our current borrowings, interest payments are expected to be \$0.3 million for October through December 2018 and \$2.6 million in 2019-2020. As of September 30, 2018, we had approximately \$3.2 million of unrecognized tax benefits as liabilities, and it is uncertain if or when such amounts may be settled. Related to the unrecognized tax benefits considered permanent differences, we have also recorded a liability for potential penalties and interest. Included in the balance of unrecognized tax benefits at September 30, 2018 are \$3.2 million of tax benefits that if recognized, would affect the effective tax rate. The Company believes it is reasonably possible that as much as \$0.8 million of its unrecognized tax benefits may be recognized in the next twelve months.

Cyclicality

The labor market and certain of the industries that we serve have historically experienced short-term cyclicality. However, we believe that online career websites continue to provide economic and strategic value to the labor market and industries that we serve.

Table of Contents

Any slowdown in recruitment activity that occurs could negatively impact our revenues and results of operations. Alternatively, a decrease in the unemployment rate or a labor shortage, including as a result of an increase in job turnover, generally means that employers (including our customers) are seeking to hire more individuals, which would generally lead to more job postings and database licenses and have a positive impact on our revenues and results of operations. Based on historical trends, improvements in labor markets and the need for our services generally lag behind overall economic improvements. Additionally, there has historically been a lag from the time customers begin to increase purchases of our recruitment services and the impact to our revenues due to the recognition of revenue occurring over the length of the contract, which can be several months to over a year.

From the second half of 2011 into 2014, we saw tougher market conditions in our finance segment and a less urgent recruiting environment for technology professionals. If recruitment activity slows in the industries in which we operate during 2018 and beyond, our revenues and results of operations could be negatively impacted.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

We have exposure to financial market risks, including changes in foreign currency exchange rates, interest rates, and other relevant market prices.

Foreign Exchange Risk

We conduct business serving multiple markets, in four languages, mainly across Europe, Asia, Australia, and North America. For the nine months ended September 30, 2018 and 2017, approximately 27% and 25% of our revenues were earned outside the United States, respectively, and certain of these amounts are collected in local currency. We are subject to risk for exchange rate fluctuations between such local currencies and the British Pound Sterling, primarily, and the United States dollar and the translation of these. We currently do not hedge currency risk. A decrease in foreign exchange rates during a period would result in decreased amounts reported in our Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations, Comprehensive Income (loss), and of Cash Flows. For example, if foreign exchange rates between the British Pound Sterling and United States dollar decreased by 1.0%, the impact on our revenues and expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2018 would have been a decrease of approximately \$168,000 and \$169,000, respectively.

On June 23, 2016, the UK held a referendum in which British citizens approved an exit from the EU, commonly referred to as "Brexit." As a result of the referendum, the global markets and currencies have been adversely impacted, including a decline in the value of the British Pound Sterling as compared to the United States dollar. Volatility in exchange rates may occur as the UK negotiates its exit from the EU. We currently do not hedge our British Pound Sterling exposure and therefore are susceptible to currency risk. Any impact from Brexit on us will depend, in part, on the outcome of tariff, trade, regulatory and other negotiations. Although it is unknown what the result of those negotiations will be, it is possible that new terms may adversely affect our operations and financial results. The financial statements of our non-United States subsidiaries are translated into United States dollars using current exchange rates, with gains or losses included in the cumulative translation adjustment account, which is a component of stockholders' equity. As of September 30, 2018 and December 31, 2017, our cumulative translation adjustment decreased stockholders' equity by \$29.8 million and \$27.3 million, respectively. The change from December 31, 2017 to September 30, 2018 is primarily attributable to the position of the British Pound sterling against the United States dollar.

Interest Rate Risk

We have interest rate risk primarily related to borrowings under our Credit Agreement. Borrowings under our Credit Agreement bear interest, at our option, at a LIBOR rate or base rate plus a margin. The margin ranges from 1.75% to 2.50% on the LIBOR loans and 0.75% to 1.50% on the base rate, as determined by our most recent consolidated leverage ratio. As of September 30, 2018, we had outstanding borrowings of \$17.0 million under our Credit Agreement. If interest rates increased by 1.0%, interest expense in 2018 on our current borrowings would increase by less than \$0.1 million.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We have established a system of controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in our periodic reports filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by the Exchange Act and in the rules and forms of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). These disclosure controls and procedures have been evaluated under the direction of our Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and Chief Financial Officer ("CFO") as of September 30, 2018. Based on such evaluations, our CEO and CFO have concluded that the disclosure controls and procedures are effective to provide reasonable assurance that

Table of Contents

information required to be disclosed in our Exchange Act reports is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by the SEC, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to management, including the CEO and CFO, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Changes in Internal Controls

No change in our internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) under the Exchange Act) occurred during the quarter ended September 30, 2018 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

From time to time we may be involved in disputes or litigation relating to claims arising out of our operations. Except as noted in Part 1, Item 1 of this form 10-Q, we are currently not a party to any material pending legal proceedings.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

We have disclosed under the heading "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K the risk factors which materially affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. As of November 1, 2018 there have been no material changes from the risk factors previously disclosed. You should carefully consider the risk factors set forth in the Annual Report on Form 10-K and the other information set forth elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. You should be aware that these risk factors and other information may not describe every risk facing our Company. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial also may materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and/or operating results.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds Repurchases of Equity Securities

In May 2018, the Board of Directors authorized a stock repurchase program that permits the purchase of up to \$7 million of the Company's common stock through May 2019. Under the plan, management has discretion in determining the conditions under which shares may be purchased from time to time.

During the quarter ended September 30, 2018, purchases of the Company's common stock pursuant to the Stock Repurchase Plan were follows:

reparenase ram were rone ws.				
			(c) Total	(d)
			Number of	Approximate
	(a) Total	(b)	Shares	Dollar Value
	Number of	Average	Purchased	of Shares that
Period	Shares	Price	as Part of	May Yet Be
	Purchased	Paid per	Publicly	Purchased
	[1]	Share	Announced	Under the
			Plans or	Plans or
			Programs	Programs
July 1 through July 31, 2018				6,905,000
August 1 through August 31, 2018	175,387	\$ 2.12	175,387	6,533,777
September 1 through September 30, 2018	171,893	\$ 2.04	347,280	6,183,521
Total	347,280	\$ 2.08	402,297	

^[1] No shares of our common stock were purchased other than through a publicly announced plan or program.

Item 5. Other Information

None.

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits

- 10.1* Employment Agreement and Addendum to Employment Agreement dated as of September 9, 2018 between DHI Group, Inc. and Christian Dwyer.
- 31.1* Certifications of Art Zeile, Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 31.2* Certifications of Luc Grégoire, Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.1* Certifications of Art Zeile, Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.2* Certifications of Luc Grégoire, Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 101.INS XBRL Instance Document.
- 101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
- 101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
- 101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
- 101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
- 101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

^{*} Filed herewith.

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

Date: November 1, 2018 DHI Group, Inc.

Registrant

By:/S/ Art Zeile Art Zeile President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

/S/ Luc Grégoire Luc Grégoire Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

Table of Contents

EXHIBIT INDEX

- Employment Agreement and Addendum to Employment Agreement dated as of September 9, 2018 between 10.1* DHI Group, Inc. and Christian Dwyer.
- 31.1* Certifications of Art Zeile, Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 31.2* Certifications of Luc Grégoire, Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.1* Certifications of Art Zeile, Chief Executive Officer, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.2* Certifications of Luc Grégoire, Chief Financial Officer, pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 101.INS XBRL Instance Document.
- 101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
- 101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
- 101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
- 101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
- 101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

^{*} Filed herewith.